Notes

8 At a match in September 2017. 'RB Leipzig's Werner "Feeling Better" after Besiktas Substitution due to Crowd Noise', *The Guardian*, 27 September 2017.

Chapter 1

- 16 Ridsdale put his head in his hands. The fans slumped on each other's shoulders and began to cry. Material for the Peter Ridsdale story comes from an interview with the author and his book, *United We Fall: Boardroom truths about the beautiful game*, London: Pan Books, 2008, pp. 113–24.
- 17 'They were smashing the glass ...'. 'Manchester United in Galatasaray 1993', https://www.youtube.com/wat-ch?v=YvfFVK6O_4M
- 19 An ex-official at the Turkish Football Federation. 'Former ref claims United game against Galatasaray was fixed', *The Mirror*, 9 September 2011; Rob Smyth, 'Not So Forgotten Story: Manchester United v Galatasaray, 1993', *The Guardian*, 19 September 2012.
- 20 United fans were awoken. Andy Mitten, 'The Longest Days', *Four Four Two*, 2003, article shared with author.
- 20 'the crazed delirium . . .'. Smyth, 'Not so Forgotten story'.
- 20 'the lack of what . . .'. Richard Kurt, *United! Despatches from Old Trafford*, Edinburgh: Mainstream Publishing, 1999, p. 24.
- 20 'gained in strength . . .'. Edward W. Said, *Orientalism*, London: Penguin, 2003, p. 3.
- 20 The Ottoman empire. See Meltem Ahıska, 'Occidentalism: The Historical Fantasy of the Modern,' *The South Atlantic Quarterly* 102, no. 2/3, 2003, pp. 351–79.

- 20 'You can hardly expect . . .' . In Chris Morris, *The New Turkey: The Quiet Revolution on the Edge of Europe*, London: Granta, 2005, p. 22.
- 21 The works of Shakespeare. Jerry Brotton, *This Orient Isle: Elizabethan England and the Islamic World*, London: Penguin, 2017, pp. 154-181.
- 21 The film was credited. Dilek Kaya Mutlu, 'The Midnight Express (1978) Phenomenon and the Image of Turkey', *Historical Journal of Film, Radio and Television* 25, no. 3, 2005: pp. 475–96; Geoffrey Macnab, 'The Cult Film that Had Disastrous Consequences for the Turkish Tourism Industry' *The Independent*, 16 May 2016.
- 22 At the same time. Ahıska, 'Occidentalism'.
- 23 They were set upon by Galatasaray fans. Andrew Finkel, 'How a Harmless Pub Crawl Turned to Horror,' *The Times*, 7 April 2000.
- 24 'This is Turkey . . .'. Gareth Jenkins and John Follain, 'The Men from Hell,' *The Sunday Times*, 9 April 2000 and Gareth Jenkins notes shared with the author.
- 25 In 2016 685 people were killed. Erika Solomon and Mehul Srivastava, 'No Sign of Turkish Shift on Syria and Kurds after Terror Attacks,' *Financial Times*, 4 January 2017.
- 25 Hate crimes against sexual ... Kara Fox and Dilay Yalcin, 'Violent Homophobia Festers in Erdogan's Shadow,' *CNN*, 23 June 2017.
- 25 Domestic violence is far too commonplace. Sarabrynn Hudgins, 'A Chronic Problem: Violence Against Women In Turkey,' *Huffington Post*, 15 December 2016.
- 25 Gun ownership is climbing steadily. Reckless Gun Use Darkens Many People's Lives in Turkey,' *Daily Sabah*, 28 January 2016.
- 25 The presence of the *derin devlet* or 'deep state' Kerem Öktem, *Angry Nation: Turkey since 1989*, London: Zed Books, 2011, pp. 7-10.
- 28 'We made sure that . . .'. Jenkins and Follain, 'The Men from Hell'.
- 28 Kewell would go on to James Riach, 'Harry Kewell says joining Watford to coach their Under-21s "was a no-brainer", *The Guardian*, 14 August 2015.
- 29 'When you looked at the caged animals . . .,' wrote Peter Ridsdale after the murders. Ridsdale, *United We Fall*, p. 121.
- 29 'We are living in a situation . . .' Emma Bird and Martin Wainwright, 'We are genuinely sorry but it was nothing to do with us', *The Guardia*n, 20 April 2000.
- 30 In 2002, one Galatasaray fan, Ali Umit Demir ... 'Man Jailed for Killing Leeds Fans', *BBC News*, 1 May 2002.
- 30 But Demir did not even serve that. 'Leeds Fans' Murder Suspect Freed', BBC News, 18 January 2005.
- 31 In 2008 in Kırşehir. Jenny White, *Muslim Nationalism and the New Turks*, Princeton and Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2013, p. 1.
- 31 In June 2007, Demir was convicted for a second time. Paul Robinson, 'Leeds United: Anguish, Anger, and yet still no justice', *Yorkshire Evening Post*, 1

April 2010.

- 31 No Leeds fans were called to testify. Rob Bagchi, 'A Decade of Pain Closes in for the Loved Ones of the Leeds Fans Killed in Istanbul', *The Guardian*, 24 November 2009.
- 31 Two months later. Robinson, 'Leeds United'.
- 32 Within weeks, the court process reached a conclusion. 'Hooligans Are Finally Jailed for Killing Fans,' *Yorkshire Post*, 24 November 2010.
- 33 The Leeds supporters arrived. Chris Morris, 'Leeds Arrive in Turkey to the Silence of the Fans', *The Guardian*, 18 October 2000.
- 34 'I don't want to generalise' Matt Barlow, 'Two Chelsea Fans Stabbed in Istanbul before Blues' Galatasaray Clash,' *Daily Mail*, 26 February 2014. On the day of the game, British media reported two Chelsea fans 'stabbed' but neither fan required hospital treatment.
- 35 'I didn't find out . . .' Muzzy Izzet, *Muzzy: My Story*. Liverpool: Sport Media, 2015, p. 186.
- 35 Queen Elizabeth built a strong alliance with the Ottomans Brotton, *This Orient Isle.*

Chapter 2

- Across the former Byzantine empire ... Alan Cameron. *Circus Factions:* Blues and Greens at Rome and Byzantium. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1976, p. 315.
- 40 In 1903, just up the hill. Mehmet Yüce, *Osmanlı Melekleri: Futbol Tarihimizin Kadim Devreleri* [Ottoman Angels: the old periods of our football history], Istanbul: Iletişim Yayınları, 2014, pp. 131-132.
- 40 Sultan Abdülhamid II. Cüneyd Okay, 'The Introduction, Early Development and Historiography of Soccer in Turkey: 1890-1914,' *Soccer and Society* 3, no. 3, 2002, p. 2.
- 40 The youngsters began training. Yüce, Osmanlı, p. 133.
- 40 Among those to begin playing the sport. Mehmet Ali Gökaçti, '*Bizim İçin Oyna*': *Türkiye'de Futbol ve Siyaset*, Istanbul: Iletişim Yayınları, 2008, pp. 65-66; Yüce, *Osmanlı*, pp. 135-136.
- 42 'Nobody went home at night . . .' Elif Batuman, 'The View from the Stands,' *The New Yorker*, 7 March 2011.
- 43 On this site on 10 December 2016. 'Beşiktaş'taki Terör Saldırısından Bir Kötü Haber Daha' [one more piece of bad news from the terror attack in Beşiktaş], *Hürriyet*, 4 January 2017; 'Beleştepe'nin Adı Değiştirildi' [Beleştepe changed its name], *Birgün*, 12 December 2016.
- 44 The results always hover around the 80 per cent mark nationwide. See for instance, 'Türkiye'nin En Kapsamlı Taraftar Araştırması' [Turkey's most comprehensive fan research], *HaberTürk*, 17 March 2016, http:// www.haberturk.com/yazi-dizisi/haber/1210918-turkiyenin-en-kapsamli-taraftar-arastirmasi
- 45 Perhaps that's why. Charles King. Midnight at the Pera Palace: The Birth of

Modern Istanbul. London: W. W. Norton & Company, 2015, p. 3.

- 46 The legend goes.'The History of Galatasaray High School', http://www.gsl. gsu.edu.tr/en/tarihce/genel.
- 46 Part of the great Tanzimat reformation. Erik J. Zürcher, *Turkey: A Modern History*, London: I.B. Tauris, 2004, pp. 60-70.
- 47 In October 1905, a pupil of the school, Ali Sami Yen. Yüce, Osmanlı, p. 152.
- 47 Ali Sami declared the team's founding principles. Gökaçtı, *Bizim* İçin, p. 33.
- 48 Galatasaray needed to keep up. Gökaçtı, *Bizim* İçin, pp. 98-102.
- 49 One stand promptly collapsed. Emre Gül, 'Ali Sami Yen, Bundan 50 Yıl Önce Bir Facia Ile Açılmıştı' [the Ali Sami Yen opened fifty years earlier with a tragedy], *Dünya Bülteni*, 20 December 2013.
- 50 That same year, the pre-tax salary of a worker on the minimum wage was 19,740TL (approximately £5,000). Kübra Genç, '2016 Asgari Ücretle Kim Ne Kadar Alacak?' [How much will you be taking home with 2016's minimum wage?], *Haberturk*, 5 January 2016.
- 52 In 1907, half a dozen young graduates. Yüce, *Osmanlı*, pp. 110-112, p. 175; Gökaçtı, *Bizim* İç*in*, pp. 26-30.
- 52 They chose the name Fenerbahçe. 'History', Fenerbahçe Club Website, http://www.fenerbahce.org/kurumsal/detay.asp?ContentID=6
- 52 'To see Fenerbahçe . . .'. Mehmet Yüce, Levantine Heritage, http://www.levantineheritage.com/testi80.htm#12

The first derby. Yüce, Osmanlı, p. 200.

- 53 Known as the Harington Cup. '#35 Fenerbahçe'nin General Harrington Kupası'nı Kazanması' [Fenerbahçe's General Harrington Cup victory], *Istanbul'ün 100 Sport Olayı* [Istanbul's (top) 100 Sporting Moments] Istanbul: IBB Kültür A.Ş. Yayınları, 2010, pp. 83-85.
- 53 Few of today's fans know. Yüce, Osmanlı, p.151.
- 53 Also forgotten is that the first Turk to play football. Gökaçtı, *Bizim* İçin, p. 29.
- 54 In the 1914–15 season. Yüce, Osmanlı, p. 267-271.
- 54 When Galatasaray played Fenerbahçe on 23 February 1934. Mehmet Yüce, Idmancı Ruhlar: Futbol Tarihimizin Klasik Devreleri: 1923-1952 [Souls of Trainers: Our Football History's Classic Period: 1923-1952] Istanbul: Iletişim Yayınları, 2015, pp. 282-283.
- 55 Between 2012 and 2016 visiting team fans were banned. AFP, 'Istanbul Lifts Ban on Away Fans at Football Derbies', *Yahoo!*, 22 September 2016.
- 55 On 2012, Beşiktaş and Galatasaray fans. 'Wheelchair Basketball Hooligans Tear Gassed in Turkey', *The Daily Telegraph*, 10 December 2012.
- 55 Yellows and blues, believe I'd sacrifice myself for you / Bro, my eyes are blind to any other colour / I only love you, if they say I love any others it's a lie 'Sarıyla Laciverte kurban olurum inan / Gözlerim başka rengi kör olur görmez ulan / Bir tek seni sevmişim senden başkası yalan /Gözlerim başka rengi kör olur görmez ulan'.

We came to add strength to your strength / We came to be the sweat on your shirt / Beşiktaş, we came to die for you. 'Gücüne güç katmaya geldik / Formanda ter olmaya geldik / Beşiktaş seninle ölmeye geldik'.

Rather than be without you / I choose to die / I swear, my Cim Bom,/ You are my life, my everything. 'Ben sensiz yaşamaktansa / Ölmeyi tercih ederim / Yemin olsun Cimbombomum / Hayatımsın herşeyimsin'.

- 56 The school textbooks. White, *Muslim Nationalism*, p. 74.
- 56 You, the sadness of my every night, the tears in my eyes, the smoke from my cigarette / You, the blood in my veins, my destiny, my glorious Beşiktaş / Right in the middle of my heart is a big fire, all in flames / Beşiktaş, I swear to you, your love will never die, not even in my grave 'Sen benim her gece e arım /Gözümdeki yaşım / Sigara dumanım / Sen benim damardaki kanım / Anlımdaki yazım / Şanlı Beşiktaşım / Kalbimin en orta yerinde/ Büyük bir yangın var /alevler İçinde / Beşiktaş sana yemin olsun / Bitmeyecek sevdan / Mezarımda bile'; Yağmur Nuhrat, *Fair Enough? Negotiating Ethics in Turkish Football*, PhD thesis, Brown University, 2013, p.106, p. 218.
- 58 'European clubs improved substantially . . .', 'Football: Turkish Clubs Lag behind Financially', *Anadolu Agency*, 20 March 2017.
- 58 Galatasaray were banned in 2016. 'Galatasaray: Uefa Ban Upheld after Appeal', *BBC Sport*, 23 June 2016.
- 58 In 2017 they had to sell off land. Gülistan Alagöz, 'Riva Arazisinin Yeni Sahibi Fema-KLV Inşaat Ortaklığı Oldu' [Riva site's new owner is Fema-KLV joint partnership], Hürriyet, 15 June 2017.
- 58 When Fenerbahçe were accused of match-fixing. Daren Butler, 'Fenerbahce Ask for Relegation amid Investigation', *Reuters*, 26 August 2011.
- 59 The group raised so much money. Batuman, 'The View'.
- 62 Historically, Istanbul was less one city. King, *Midnight*, pp. 60-61.

Chapter 3

- 67 The family were poor. Ruşen Çakır and Fehmi Çalmuk, *Recep Tayyip Erdoğan: bir dönüşüm öyküsü* [Recep Tayyip Erdoğan: a tale of transformation], Istanbul: Metis, 2001, pp. 20–22.
- 67 'Football won't feed the belly . . .'. Çakır and Çalmuk, Erdoğan, p. 22.
- 68 Aged eleven, Erdoğan won a place. Soner Yalçın, *Kayıp Sicil: Erdoğan'ın çalınan dosyası* [Lost record: Erdoğan's stolen dossier], Istanbul: Kırmızı Kedi, 2014, pp. 44–5.
- 68 'At first I played up front ...'. 'Cumhurbaşkanı Erdoğan futbolculuk geçmişini anlattı' [President Erdoğan talked about his footballing past], *Yeni Şafak*, 27 October 2016.
- 68 The president has a scar. Filiz Acar and Fatih Sultan Kar, 'Başbakanın İETT'deki Futbolculuk Yılları Kitap Oldu' [the prime minister's footballing years at İETT became a book], İETT, 21 November 2005.
- 68 'We won all our matches in Eyüp . . .' Tunca Bengin, 'RP'nin acar futbolcusu' [The Refah Party's plucky footballer], *Milliyet*, 17 January 1994.

- 69 'When reading' Haci Hasdemir, *Aman Babam Görmesin* [Please Don't Let My Father See], Istanbul: Zaman, 2005, p. 11.
- 69 A 2017 biopic of the president. Hüdaverdi Yavuz (dir.), *Reis*, AF-Media, 2017.
- 69 Mustafa Hoş, a journalist. Mustafa Hoş, *Big Boss: neoTürkiye'nin panzehiri ha zadir* [Big Boss: our saviour from the New Turkey is our past], Istanbul: Destek, 2014, p. 35, p. 42.
- 69 Soner Yalçın, a journalist. Yalçın, *Kayip Sicil*, p. 47, pp. 43-44.
- 70 In 1976, aged twenty-two. Çakır and Çalmuk, Erdoğan, pp. 45-46.
- 70 'Your brother Tayyip is a black Turk'. Nicole Pope and Hugh Pope, *Turkey Unveiled: A History of Modern Turkey*, London and New York: Overlook Duckworth, 2011, p.324. For more on the concept of 'Black Turk' see Ebru Erdem-Akcay, 'How Turkey's Ruling Party Distorts American White Privilege and Black Oppression', *Muftah*, 5 October 2017.
- 71 This might not be apparent. *UEFA Kit Regulations*, Edition 2012.
- 72 Such commercialism has contributed to. 'The European Club Footballing Landscape', *Club Licensing Benchmarking Report*, UEFA, Financial Year 2015, p. 67.
- 72 'In the last fifteen years . . .'. '17 Nisan Sabahına "Evet" ile Uyanalım' [let's wake up with 'Yes' on the morning of 17 April], *Fotomaç*, 21 March 2017.
- 72 The Big Man is. 'The Turkish Complex', *The American Interest* 10, no. 4, 2 February 2015.
- 72 'Despite the trappings ...'. White, 'The Turkish Complex'.
- 73 In eighteen months to March 2016. 'Nearly 2,000 Legal Cases Opened for Insulting Turkey's Erdogan', *Reuters*, 2 March 2016.
- 73 They included a man. 'Turkish doctor acquitted of insulting Erdogan with Gollum comparison', *Middle East Eye*, 18 April 2017; Humeyra Pamuk, 'Cafeteria manager jailed for insulting Turkey's Erdogan, lawyer says', *Reuters*, 26 December 2016.
- 73 'The man of the people ...'. Translation of the lyrics comes from Noah Arjomand, 'Every Turk Is Born a Solider', *Public Culture* 29, no. 3 (2017), p. 423.
- 73 The song was purportedly stolen. 'Sultanbekov AKP Mitinginde: Ne Değişti?' [Sultanbekov at the AKP meeting: what changed?], *Diken* 24 March 2014.
- 73 Işılak was later rewarded. Zeynep Gürcanlı and Aysel Alp, 'Meclis'te Uyuyan Uğur Işılak'tan Açıklama Geldi' [a statement from Uğur Işılak, who fell asleep in parliament] *Hürriyet*, 30 July 2015.
- 74 Erdoğan's political hero. Günver Güneş, 'Izmir'de Futbol' [Football in Izmir], *Toplumsal Tarih*, October 2005, p. 77, fn. 69.
- 74 At a charity match in 2014. Alastair Beach, 'Turkey's PM Scores Hat Trick in Exhibition Football Match', *The Daily Telegraph*, 27 July 2014.
- 74 Erdoğan's displays of sporting prowess. 'Vladimir Putin Plays Hockey with Ex-NHL Stars and Scores Eight Goals', *The Guardian*, 16 May 2015.

- 74 'If you curled the ball' 'Skrtel Benim Golümü görmemiş' [Skrtel seems not to have seen my goal], *Fotomaç*, 5 August 2017.
- 75 'The first goal from Erdoğan . . .'. 'İlk Gol Erdoğan'dan' [First Goal From Erdoğan], *Fotomaç*, 19 December 2016.
- 75 'When I was a youth . . .'. 'Aslan Payı Futbola' [the Lion's share to football], *Fotomaç*, 21 March 2017.
- 75 In a country where construction. Ayla Jean Yackley, 'Gentrification Tears at Istanbul's Historically Diverse Fabric', *Reuters*, 29 October 2014.
- 75 To achieve this end. Mustafa Sönmez, 'Housing Agency's Reign Grows amid Esthetic and Transparency Criticism', *Hürriyet Daily News*, September 21, 2013.
- 75 They include a third bridge. Yackley, 'Gentrification'.
- 75 Between 2007 and 2015. 'European Club Landscape', UEFA, p.47.
- 76 Most Turkish stadiums. Sönmez, 'Housing Agency's Reign'.
- 76 'Let the stadiums be a thousand witnesses ...' 'Aslan Payı', Fotomaç.
- 76 In August 1967, forty died. Yiğit Akın, 'Not Just A Game: The Kayseri vs. Sivas Football Disaster', *Soccer and Society* 5, no. 2, 2004: pp. 219–32.
- 77 Turkey isn't Russia. Peter Pomerantsev, Nothing Is True and Everything Is Possible: Adventures in Modern Russia, London: Faber and Faber, 2016, pp. 136–151.
- 77 In February 2013. Ceyhun Kuburlu, '135 Milyon Liralık Stattan Sadece 860 Kişi Bilet Aldı' [a 135 million lira stadium but only 860 people have bought tickets], *Hürriyet*, 29 July 2014.
- 77 It was later alleged. Andrew Finkel, 'Captured News Media: The Case of Turkey', *Center for International Media Assistance (CIMA) and National Endowment for Democracy*, October 2015, p. 10, p. 14.
- 77 He was subjected to. 'Erdogan Booed by Stadium Full of Galatasaray Supporters at Inaugration of New Soccer Stadium in Istanbul', *Wikileaks*, 15 November 2013, https:// wikileaks.org/gi les/docs/16/1630785_re-turkeyerdogan-booed-by-stadi- um-full-of-galatasaray.html.
- 78 The Ali Sami Yen. 'Ali Sami Yen'de 461.5 Milyon Lira "uygun" Bulundu, TOKİ Seyrantepe Çatısından Vazgeçti' [461.5 million lira was found 'acceptable' for Ali Sami Yen, TOKI gave up on the Seyrantepe roof] *Hürriyet*, 19 June 2010.
- Later that same year, 'İnşaatın Sahibi Erdoğan'ın Okul ve Dava Arkadaşı'
 [Construction owner is Erdoğan's friend from school and politics], *Birgun*,
 8 September 2014.
- 78 The firm drew up a 1 billion lira plan. Yavuz Karaman, "Ali Sami Yen" Stadı Artık Torun Center' ['Ali Sami Yen' stadium is now the Torun Center] Milliyet, 11 April 2013.
- 78 The project was hit by a series of squabbles. Ismail Aktaş, 'Aşçıoğlu Sues Partners in Joint Project over Ali Sami Yen Land', *Hürriyet Daily News*, 14 March 2012.
- 78 Then, in 2014, the site was struck by two tragedies. Tolga Alp Turgut, Melt-

em Akyol and Ezgi Görgü, 'Torun Center inşaatında asansör yere çakıldı, 10 işçi öldü' [in construction at the Torun Center a lift crashed to the floor, 10 workers killed], *Evrensel*, 6 September 2014.

- 79 According to the Council for Workers' Health and Work Safety. 'HSE releases annual workplace fatality figures', *Health and Safety Executive*, 5 July 2017.
- 79 The enduring image of the tragedy. Martin Williams, 'Turkish PM's Aide Who Kicked Protester during Mining Protests Sacked', *The Guardian*, 24 May 2014.
- 79 A 2016 HSBC research note. 'Torunlar REIT', *HSBC Global Research report*, 19 April 2016, p. 3.
- 79 The law involved almost fifty lawyers. Nuhrat, Fair Enough?, pp. 113-116.
- 80 'There was a need to devise something . . .' Nuhrat, Fair Enough?, p. 107.
- 80 'As stadiums modernise, . . .' Nuhrat, *Fair Enough*?, p. 122.
- 80 'We won't do what a handful of *çapulcus* have done . . .'. 'Recep Tayyip Erdoğan Dismisses Turkey Protesters as Vandals', *The Guardian*, 9 June 2013.
- 81 'God willing we will get rid of them . . .' 'Jübile zamanları geldi' [the time has come for their testimonal], *Fotomaç*, 21 March 2017.
- In January 2017. "İşitme ve Konuşma Engelli Taraftara Kötü Tezahürat Cezası.' [Punishment Given to Deaf and Blind Fan for Bad Chants] *Birgün*, 20 January 2017.
- 82 'Aktif is a corporate . . .'. David O'Byrne, 'Empty Turkey Stadium Row Raises Political Questions', *Financial Times*, 24 April 2014.
- 83 It was Çalık. Finkel, 'Captured', p. 10.
- 83 Throughout the ceremony. Lily Lynch, 'Following the Turkish Corruption Trail, from Central Asia to the Balkans', *Balkanist*, 31 March 2014.
- 84 Progressive fan clubs boycotted games. 'Passolig Reklam Yapayım Derken Göz Çıkardı!' [Passolig Makes Things Worse], *Diken*, 12 August 2014.
- 84 Attendances plummeted. Ugur Meleke, 'Violence Is Killing Turkish Football and No One Is Doing Anything about It', *The Guardian*, 13 May 2015.
- 84 Yıldız Holding. 'Large Turkish Football Sponsor Quits Backing Game', Hürriyet Daily News, 14 January 2015.
- 84 For each Passolig card sold. As told to author by Ceyhun Kazancı.
- 84 'The fans that we don't want . . .' '17 Nisan', *Fotomaç*.
- 85 In the Turkish Super Cup final. 'Süper Kupa finalinde sahaya bıçak atıldı' [knife thrown onto pitch in Super Cup final], *Milliyet*, 6 August 2017.
- 85 Beşiktaş president Fikret Orman. 'Fikret Orman Açılış Konuşmasında 13 Kez "Sayın Cumhurbaşkanım" Dedi' [Fikret Orman said 'My Dear President' 13 times at the opening], ABC Gazetesi, 10 April 2016.
- 89 'You know what they used to do . . .'. Helen Nianias, 'Erdogan Moves to Ban Word "Arena" from Sports Stadiums as Un-Turkish', *The Telegraph*, 29 May 2017.

89 'I speak of a game that gives hope ...' 'Cumhurbaşkanı Erdoğan, Futbol Zirvesi'nde Konuştu' [President Erdoğan spoke at the Football Summit], *HaberTurk*, 20 March 2017.

Chapter 4

- 91 Three-quarters of the city. Description of the fire taken from Giles Morton, Paradise Lost: Smyrna 1922: The Destruction of Islam's City of Tolerance, London: Sceptre, 2009; Andrew Mango, Atatürk, London: John Murray, 1999, pp.345-347; and Philip Mansel, Levant: Splendour and Catastrophe on the Mediterranean, New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2010, pp. 214-225.
- 91 'One of the keenest impressions' Morton, Paradise, p. 6.
- 92 The name Izmir in Turkish. Mansel, *Levant*, p. 16.
- 92 'We saw the most enjoyable match . . .' Yüce, Osmanlı, p. 24; David Wilson, 'List of British Consular Officials in the Ottoman Empire and Its Former Territories, from the Sixteenth Century to about 1860', Levantine Heritage Foundation, July 2011; 'Foreign Office, April 25, 1864', The London Gazette, May 6, 1864.
- 93 In 1883, Bornova Football Club. Yüce, Osmanlı, p. 43.
- 93 The word comes from the French *levere*. Mansel, *Levant*, p. 1.
- 93 While Europeans had been settling. Mansel, *Levant*, pp. 1–5.
- 93 Named so because they were written in chapters. Mansel, *Levant*, p. 8.
- 93 By 1900, 55 per cent. Mansel, Levant, p. 160.
- 93 Smryna's waterfront became lined. Mansel, Levant, p. 25.
- 93 The Turkish population. Mansel, *Levant*, p. 170.
- 94 In the 1890s. Güneş, 'Izmir'de', pp. 71-72.
- 94 The Armenian community. Güneş 'Izmir'de', pp. 71-73.
- 94 The sports complex. Güneş, 'Izmir'de', p. 72.
- 94 The Izmir football league. Güneş, 'Izmir'de', p. 71.
- 94 From a maximum of maybe 15,000. 'Levanten Kültürü, Turizme Açılıyor' [Levantine Culture is open to Tourism], *Haberler.com*, 6 July 2013.
- 95 In 2011, in the same neighbourhood. 'Levant Heritage in Football Album', http://www.levantineheritage.com/ football.htm.
- 97 In contrast to Sultan Abdulhamid II. Zürcher, Turkey, p. 103.
- 97 Football went from. Salmaan Mirza, 'Football in the Ottoman Empire', paper shared with author.
- 97 A particularly forceful Armenian. Güneş, 'Izmir'de', p. 72.
- 97 Not long after. Güneş, 'Izmir'de', pp. 73-75
- 98 Just like in Istanbul. Gökaçtı, Bizim İçin, p. 75.
- 98 Centre-forward Edwin. Yaşar Aksoy, 'Benim Levanten'im: Stanley Clarke' [my Levantine is Stanley Clark], 12 February 2012.
- 98 After beating the English. Gökaçtı, Bizim İçin, p. 60.
- 98 'The manners and customs . . .' Mansel, Levant, p. 162.
- 98 Brian's forebear, Edwin Giraud. 'Levant Heritage in Football Album'.

- 98 Two Girauds played in the 1906 Olympic football team. Güneş, *Izmir'de*, p. 71.
- 99 Oriental Carpet Manufacturers. Mansel, *Levant*, p. 192.
- 100 Growing up in Izmir. 'Izmir'de', p. 68, fn., p.76.
- 100 In 1899 he moved to Istanbul. Yüce, *Levantine Heritage*, http://www.levantineheritage.com/testi80.htm#5
- 100 Within a decade. Yüce, Levantine.
- 102 In 2014, at the government's behest. John Blasing, 'Goodbye Izmir Alsancak Stadium: The Past and Present of a Country as Seen rough the Eyes of a Football Stadium', *thisisfootballislife* (blog), August 9, 2015. https://thisisfootballislife.com/2015/08/09/good- bye-izmir-alsancak-stadium-the-pastand-present-of-a-country-as-seen- through-the-eyes-of-a-football-stadium/
- 103 The original owners. Savvas Alexandros Pavlidis, 'Preservation of Refugee Identity: The Case of Refugee Football Clubs in Greece', Master's Thesis, Istanbul Bilgi University, 2008; Mansel, Levant, p. 236.
- 103 In June 2017. "Karşıyaka Stat Ihalesi Yapıldı." [Karşıyaka Stadium tender was completed], *Fanatik*, 15 June 2017.
- 103 The contract for the Alsancak site. 'Alsancak Stadı'nda İhale Tamam' [tender for Alsancak Stadium Finished] Haberler.com, 3 May 2017.
- 106 'We were not the owners . . .' Mansel, Levant, p. 196.
- 107 Fewer can name their starting eleven. Mirza, 'Football'.

5: Ankara

- 109 'Ankara has always existed . . .'. Tanıl Bora. *Ankara Futbolu: Bazen Karakter Oyuncusu, Bazen Figüran* [An- kara Football: Sometimes a Character Actor, Sometimes a Bit Part Player], copy given to author.
- 110 Local professional leagues were formally established. *Idmanci* p. 493.
- 110 The club (pronounced 'Gench-lair-beer-lee'). Tanıl Bora, Ankara Rüzgarı: Gençlerbirliği Tarihi [Ankara's wind: Gençlerbirliği's history] Ankara: Gençlerbirliği, 2003, pp. 14-15.
- 110 When the side lost the 1929 Ankara cup final. Bora, Ankara Futbolu, p. 3.
- 111 One of the side's players. Tanıl Bora, 'Adımız Çıkmış Futbolcuya' [Once a Footballer, Always a Footballer], Socrates, August 2017.
- 111 In May 1919, Mustafa Kemal. Mango, Atatürk, pp. 218-219.
- 111 The city was the furthest point west. Mango, Atatürk, p. 261.
- 112 Kemal achieved a stunning victory. Zürcher, Turkey, p. 163.
- 112 From a stone house. Mango, Atatürk, p. 325.
- 112 'After spending so many years ...'. Mango, Atatürk, p. 177.
- 112 Mustafa Kemal abolished the sultanate. Zürcher, Turkey, pp. 172-173.
- 112 The alphabet was changed. Geoffrey Lewis. *The Turkish Language Reform: A Catastrophic Success*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1999.
- 112 Women were given the vote. Hugh Poulton, *Top Hat, Grey Wolf and Crescent: Turkish Nationalism and the Turkish Republic*, London: Hurst & Com-

pany, 1997, pp. 87-129; Mango, *Atatürk*, pp. 253-273; Öktem, *Angry*, pp. 24-39.

- 112 The new city was built. Sibel Bozdoğan, *Modernism and Nation Building*, Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2001, pp. 4-6, pp. 55-105.
- 112 Senior civil servants. Mango, Atatürk, p. 392.
- 114 The height of the leftist struggle. Zürcher, *Turkey*, pp. 253-277; Pope and Pope, *Unveiled*, pp. 123-137.
- 114 In March 2015. Osman Orsal and Humeyra Pamuk, 'Prosecutor Dies of Wounds after Istanbul Hostage Shootout', *Reuters*, 31 March 2015.
- 114 Ideologically incoherent. Christopher De Bellaigue, *Rebel Land: Among Turkey's Forgotten Peoples*, London: Bloomsbury Publishing, 2009, p. 175.
- 114 'If revolution in Turkey' Quoted in De Bellaigue, *Rebel Land*, p. 173.
- 114 American academic Jenny White. Jenny White, Islamist Mobilization in Turkey: A Study in Vernacular Politics. Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2002, pp. 39–40.
- 114 178,565 were arrested. Pope and Pope, Unveiled, p. 149.
- 114 All political parties. Zürcher, Turkey, pp. 280-281.
- 115 'Ankara is one of ...'. 'Joe Strummer'in Ankara Sevgisi' [Joe Strummer's Love for Ankara], *Kirpi*, 20 March 2015,
- 117 One case continued for three years. 'Passolig Davasının Reddine Ilişkin Gerekçeli Karar Açıklandı' [Court stated a justified ruling about Passolig Case Rejection], CNN Türk, 4 April 2016.
- 120 He built new highways. Doug Saunders, Arrival City: How the Largest Migration in History Is Reshaping Our World. London: Windmill, 2011, p. 163.
- 120 By the late 1960s, 59 per cent of the population lived in informal housing. Simon A. Waldman, and Emre Caliskan, *The New Turkey and Its Discontents*. London: Hurst & Company, 2016, p. 146.
- 120 Musically, it gave birth to the *arabesk* genre. Martin Stokes, *The Arabesk Debate: Music and Musicians in Modern Turkey*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1992.
- 121 'Ankaragücü played a role in helping migrants . . . Bora, *Ankara Futbolu*, p. 6.
- 122 French sociologist Gabriel Tarde talks about crowds. Gabriel Tarde, *The Laws of Imitation*, translated by Elsie Clews Parsons, Charleston: Bibliolife, 2009 [1903].
- 122 It can trace its roots back to 1910. Duygu Hatıpoğlu and M. Berkay Aydın, Bastır Ankaragücü: Kent, Kimlik, Endüstriyel Futbol ve Tara arlık [Press Forward Ankaragücü: City, Identity, Commercialised Football and Fandom] Ankara: Epos Yayınları, 2007, pp. 14-15, p. 42.
- 122 'We are a military nation . . .' Ayşe Gül Altınay, *The Myth of the Military-Nation: Militarism, Gender, and Education in Turkey*, London: Palgrave Mac-Millan, 2004, p. 13.
- 123 In 1927, military service was made compulsory. Altinay, Myth, p. 31.
- 123 The national anthem is played before every league match. Doğan Hasol,

'Maçlarda İstiklal Marşı' [National Anthem at Matches], *Cumhüriyet*, 31 December 2014.

- 123 When in December 2016 . . . 'Tek Millet, Tek Bayrak, Tek Vatan, Tek Devlet' [One People, One Flag, One Nation, One Government] *Fotomaç*, 18 December 2016.
- 123 During the Turkish War of Independence . . . Hatıpoğlu and Aydın, Bastır, p. 23.
- 123 Until the 1950s...Bora, Ankara Futbolu, p. 3.
- 123 After the 1980 Coup ... Hatıpoğlu and Aydın, p. 73-74.
- 125 It is an open secret ... Alican Uludağ, 'Gökçek'in emir kurallı' [Gökçek's Order of Command], *Cumhüriyet*, 21 April 2015.
- 126 One of his favourite topics. 'Melih Gökçek'ten aş iddia: "ABD ve İsrail'in deneyi Gölcük depremini tetikledi" [claim from Melih Gökçek: American and Israeli experiments triggered the Gölcük earthquake], *Milliyet*, 27 October 2016.
- 126 In 2014, he spent 25 million lira. 'Ankara'nın kapıları: 25 milyon TL' [Ankara's Gates: 25 Million Lira], Sözcü, 1 February 2014; 'Gökçek: Ankara'daki saat ve kapıların maliyeti toplam 31 milyon TL' [Gökçek: total cost of the clocks and gates in Ankara is 31 million lira], *T24*, 19 February 2014.
- 127 In 2009 he made his play. 'Mayor Gökçek tries to dispel Ankaraspor's jinx with Ottoman spell, re-names club Osmanlıspor FC', Hürriyet Daily News, 18 July 2014.
- 127 Ahmet Gökçek was forced to stand down. 'Gökçek'in Oğlu İçin Şok Karar' [Shock decision for Gökçek's son], *On5yirmi5*, 15 December 2010.
- 127 Under his watch. Ankaragücü Nasıl Bu Hale Geldi?' [How did Ankaragücü reach this state?], *Sol Haber*, 16 January 2012.
- 128 The old Ankara logo. Jenny White, *Islamist Mobilization in Turkey: A Study in Vernacular Politics*, Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2002, p. 53.
- 128 Instead he had his own, 1,000-room palace built. David Blair, 'Turkey's president moves into world's biggest palace costing £384 million', *Daily Telegraph*, 5 November 2014.
- 128 The process to loosen the tighter strictures of Kemalism Zürcher, *Turkey*, pp. 232-234.
- 129 'Ankara suffers inevitably..' David Hotham, *The Turks*. London: John Murray, 1972, p. 170.
- 129 In October 2017, 'Ankara Mayor Melih Gökçek Leaves Post to Put End to Political Saga', *Hürriyet Daily News*, 28 October 2017.
- 130 'They have bigger ...' Simon Kuper and Stefan Szymanski. Soccernomics: Why Transfers Fail, Why Spain Rule the World and Other Curious Football Phenomena Explained. London: HarperSport, 2012, p. 179.

6: Arda

134 The Balkans were a key part. Caroline Finkel, Osman's Dream: The Story of the Ottoman Empire 1300- 1923, London: John Murray, 2005, p. 525.

- 135 'My professional game ...'. 'Arda Turan: Sokak Futbolundan Yetiştim' [Arda Turan: I reached this level because of street football] Fanatik, 31 May 2013.
- 136 Turkey regularly comes. Mustafa Aykol, 'Turks' Paranoia Explained by their Past', Al-Monitor, 11 November 2014.
- 136 'Rather than score ...' 'Arda Turan'dan Real Madrid Itirafi' [Criticism of Real Madrid from Arda Turan], Akşam, 30 May 2013.
- 137 'He was an unbelievably good dribbler ...' Hilmi Sever, '"Arda Sadece Çalımı Düşünüyordu"" ['Arda only ever thought about dribbling'], Al Jazeera Turk, 27 January 2015.
- 137 'There was a goal . . .', 'Arda', Akşam.
- 138 The Turkish sports magazine Socrates. Kutay Ersöz, 'Kaderimin Yazıldığı Gün: Arda Turan' [the day on which my fate was decided: Arda Turan], Socrates Dergi, 30 January 2017.
- 139 In 2005, the team's Romanian manager. Omar Saleem, 'Arda Turan and the Story of Reaching the Top', These Football Times, 30 June 2015.
- 139 In a documentary produced. 'Bayrampaşa's Dream', FC Barcelona, 3 April 2016.
- 140 His time at Atlético. Data from Transfermarkt, https://www.transfermarkt. com/arda-turan/leistungsdatendetails/spieler/21369.
- 141 'Turan provides the pausa . . .' Sid Lowe, 'Arda Turan gives Atletico Madrid life . . . and Real Madrid another Derby Defeat', Guardian, 15 September 2014.
- 141 Juan Rodríguez Garrido wrote. Juan E. Rodriguez Garrido, Arda Turan: Bayrampaşa'nın Dahisi [Arda Turan: Bayrampaşa's Genius], translated by M. Özgür Sancar, Istanbul: Altın Kitaplar, 2014.
- 141 Journalist for AS magazine. Lowe, 'Arda Turan'.
- 141 The players apparently refused. Koray Durkal, 'İşte Portekiz'in Şampiyonluk Primi!' [Here's the Portuguese championship bonus!], Hürriyet, July 11, 2016; 'Şansal Büyüka Milli Takım'da Yaşanan Prim Krizini Anlattı' [Şansal Büyüka explains the 'Bonus Crisis' in the national team], Haberturk, 10 June 2017.
- 142 Recep Tayyip Erdoğan was invited. 'Başbakan'a Saygıdan Alkolsüz Düğün' [Out of respect for the prime minister, an alcohol-free wedding], Sözcü, 27 February 2013.
- 142 In March 2017. 'Rıdvan Dilmen,"Evet"Kampanyası Başlattı, Arda Turan, Burak Yılmaz ve Murat Boz'dan Destek Geldi' [Rıdvan Dilmen started a 'yes' campaign, Arda Turan, Burak Yılmaz and Murat Boz supported it], T24, 25 January 2017.
- 142 He criticised him. 'Erdal Beşikçioğlu'ndan "Arda Turan" Yorumu, İzmir Marşı Açıklaması: Ders Çıkarmak Lazım,' [comment from Erdal Beşikçioğlu on Arda Turan and the Izmir March: we must take our lesson], Cumhuriyet, 4 February 2017.
- 142 According to news reports. 'Arda Turan Uçakta Gazetecinin Boğazını

Sıktı' [Arda Turan grabbed the throat of a journalist on a flight], Cumhuriyet, 6 June 2017.

- 142 'I left the national team ...'. 'Arda Turan Retires from Turkey Duty after Bust-up on Aeroplane', The Guardian, 6 June 2017.
- 'The national jersey is not something you leave . . .'. Arif Kızılyalın, 'Rıdvan Hoca ve Arda'ya Mektup' [Letter to Rıdvan Hoca and Arda], Cumhuriyet, 10 June 2017.
- 143 'Mine was an honourable mistake'Arda Turan: Kahkaha Atiyorlardi, Dayanamadim; Benimkisi Onurlu Bir Hata' [They Laughed, I Couldn't Stand It; Mine Was An Honourable Mistake'], T24, 8 June 2017.
- 143 'He's a great footballer ...'. 'Ahmet Çakar: Arda'nın Ayağına Gidilmez' [Ahmet Çakar: Noone Should Be Going After Arda] Cumhuriyet, August 17, 2017.
- 144 Apparently, he pays. 'İyilik Meleği Arda' [Arda, Angel of Goodness], Hürriyet, 2 August 2012.

7. Ordinaryüs

- 149 He scored hundreds of goals. HalukHergün, Lefter: Futbolun Ordinaryüsü [Lefter, Football's Professor], Istanbul: NTV yayınları, 2012, p. 195.
- 149 Lefter was born 'Eleftherios'. Hergün, Lefter, pp.16-17.
- 149 His family was part. King, Midnight, p. 59.
- 149 Around the time Lefter was born. King, Midnight, p. 62.
- 150 In the years before Lefter's birth. Bruce Clark, Twice a Stranger: How Mass Expulsion Forged Modern Greece and Turkey, London: Granta, 2006, p. xii.
- 150 They were poor. Hergün, Lefter, p.20.
- 150 Lefter showed footballing promise. Hergün, Lefter, p. 17.
- 150 He was such a talented footballer. Hergün, Lefter, p. 26.
- 150 'I spent the first fifteen minutes . . .'. Hergün, Lefter, pp. 29-30.
- 150 Between 1947 and 1964. Statistics taken from the Fenerbahçe museum.
- 151 'Lefter had a style . . .'. Hergün, Lefter, p. 262.
- 151 'Even if it was possible . . .' Nebil Özgentürk (dir), Lefter: Futbolun Ordinaryüsü [Lefter: Football's Professor], NTV Spor, 2012.
- 151 Lefter inspired the Turkish national team. Özgentürk, Lefter.
- 152 There is black-and-white footage. Özgentürk, Lefter.
- 152 'Istanbul deyince aklıma / Stadyum gelir / Kanımın karıştığını duyarım ılık ılık / Memleketimin insanlarına / Daha fazla sokulmak isterim yanlarına / Ben de bağırırım birlikte / Avazım çıktığı kadar / Göğsümü gere gere / Ver Lefter'e / Yaz de deftere!'
- 154 At first it appeared. Dilek Güven, 'Riots against the Non-Muslims of Turkey: 6/7 September 1955 in the Context of Demographic Engineering', European Journal of Turkish Studies 12, 2011; Pope and Pope, Turkey, p. 88.
- 154 Looters arrived at Lefter's house. Özgentürk, Lefter.
- 154 Over the course of two days. Güven, 'Riots', p. 5; Tolga Korkut, 'Istanbul

Riots 1955: What Happened on 6-7 September?', Bianet, 8 September 2009.

- 154 When the Fenerbahçe goalkeeper. Hergün, Lefter, p. 127.
- 154 'Who did this? . . .' Özgentürk, Lefter.
- 155 Around 12,000 people. Pope and Pope, Turkey, p. 113; Hülya Demir and Ridvan Akar. Istanbul'un Son Sürgünleri [Istanbul's Last Deportation] Istanbul: Iletişim Yayınları, 2004.
- 155 According to newspaper reports. Pınar Dinç. "Lefter'e Dürüst Bir Veda." [An honest farewell to Lefter], Bianet, 23 January 2012.
- 155 'If the incident is . . .' Dinç, 'Dürüst Veda'.
- 155 'Lefter gave his two daughters . . .' Dinç, 'Dürüst Veda'.
- 156 When in 1948. Özgentürk, Lefter.
- 156 In a 2012 documentary. Özgentürk, Lefter, Hergün, Lefter, p. 18.
- 156 Tens of thousands. 'Turkish Football Mourns Loss of Lefter Küçükandonyanis', Hürriyet Daily News, 16 January 2012.
- 156 FN: It changed its name. Ahmet Ercanlar, 'Fenerbahçe'den 90 Milyonluk Anlaşma' [90 Million Agreement from Fenerbahçe], Hürriyet, 4 August 2015.
- 277. 'Get rid of the foreigners . . .' White, Muslim Nationalism, p. 83.
- 157 Although the tax. Zürcher, Turkey, p. 200.
- 157 Today, the Rum community. 'Population Decline Leaves Rums with Pyrrhic Victory', Hürriyet Daily News, 25 May 2012.
- 157 'Turn the camera off . . .' Enis Tayman, 'Bunları Sorma Başımı Belaya Sokacaksın' [Don't Ask Me That, You'll Get Me Into Trouble], Radikal, 19 January 2012.

8. Yabanja

- 161 'Eight thousand years ago ...'. Fahrettin Süldür, Türk Futbol (Tepük) [Turkish Football (Tepük)], Ankara: Kısmet Matbaası, 1977, p. 11, p. 13.
- 161 There is no archaeological evidence. David Goldblatt, The Ball is Round, London: Penguin, 2007, p. 4.
- 161 'Admiration of the foreign ...'. Nurdan Gürbilek, The New Cultural Climate in Turkey: Living in a Shop Window, London and New York: Zed Books, 2011, p. 15.
- 162 FN. The idea of Turks. Poulton, Top Hat, pp. 101-109; Zürcher, p. 191, Lewis, A Catastrophic Success.
- 165 The idea of the 'dignified defeat'. Tanıl Bora, and Necmi Erdoğan, 'Dur Tarih, Vur Türkiye: Türk Milletinin Milli Sporu Olarak Futbol' [Stop History, Shoot Turkey: Football as the sport of the Turkish Nation], in Futbol ve Kültürü: Takımlar, Tara alar, Endüstri, Efsaneler [Football and Culture: Teamsm Fans, Commericalism, Legends], edited by Roman Horak, Wolfgang Reiter, and Tanıl Bora, Istanbul: Iletişim Yayınları, 1993, p. 229.
- 166 McDonald's opened. Meltem Ahıska and Zafer Yenal, The Person You Have Called Cannot Be Reached at the Moment: Representations of Lifestyles in

Turkey 1980-2005, Istanbul: Ottoman Bank Archive and Research Centre, 2006, p. 130.

- 167 'Our children are technically skilful...' Bora and Erdoğan, 'Dur Tarih', p. 232.
- 168 'I must have looked like a rabbit ...'. Darius Vassell, The Road to Persia. Inama Enterprise, 2017, p. 139.
- 171 He got suspended. 'Pascal Nouma: Ben 7 ay ceza aldım iki hareket arasında fark yok' [Pascal Nouma: I got a 7 month fine. There is no difference between the two gestures], Akşam, 6 February 2017.
- 171 'I started to jog...'. 'Graeme Souness and the Turkish Flag Incident', Sporting Witness, BBC World Service, 12 November 2016. http://www.bbc.co.uk/ programmes/p04fdtc0.
- 172 'When they came in ...' 'Souness', Sporting Witness.
- 173 'Looks like he's quickly...'. 'Onazi'den Menemen' [Menemen from Onazi], Fotomaç, 13 February 2017.
- 173 When Wesley Sneijder. Ali Naci Küçük. "Sneijder'den Bağlama Şov!" [Bağlama show from Sneijder] Hürriyet, 27 January 2017.
- 173 The academics Tanıl Bora and Necmi Erdoğan. Bora and Erdoğan, 'Dur Tarih', p. 230.
- 173 'Football has no nationality . . .'. Bora and Erdoğan, 'Dur Tarih', p. 231.
- 174 The Turkish press grumbled. '40 Milyonluk Fiyasko' [a 40 million (Euro) Fiasco] Sabah, 13 November 2011.
- 297. Frans van den Niuewenhof, Hiddink: Dit Is Mijn Wereld [Hiddink: This is My World], Eindhoven: De Boekenmakers, 2006, p. 88. Hiddink was given a suspended jail sentence in 2007 for tax evasion by a Dutch court.
- 174 'Before the discussion ...' Van den Niuewenhof, Hiddink, p. 92.
- 174 In 2015 57 per cent. Raffaele Poli, Loic Ravenel, and Roger Besson, 'Foreign Players in Football Teams', CIES Football Observatory, February 2016.
- 174 At twenty-seven, Turkey. UEFA, Club Football Landscape, p. 28.
- 175 The tax rate. 'Turkey Is Europe's Football Tax Haven', Daily Sabah, 16 June 2015.
- 175 'I'm not against quality ...'. Sinan Vardar, 'Beşiktaş'ın yıldızı parlıyor' [Beşiktaş's Star Shines], Fotomaç, 3 March 2017.
- 175 In August 2017. Erman Toroğlu, 'Yalan rüzgarı' [Wind of Deceit], Fotomaç, 10 August 2017.
- 175 'I have honour in selling simits . . .'. Hakkı Yalçın, 'Ucuz aşklar!' [Cheap Love!], Fotomaç, 22 August 2017.
- 176 The full names for the British players are Danny Simpson, Wes Morgan, Harry Maguire, Matty James, Mark Albrighton and Jamie Vardy.
- 176 His unusual first name. 'Wederson oldu Gökçek Vederson', Hürriyet, 13 March 2007.
- 177 Turkish passport holders. See Marcy Brink-Denan, 'Names at Show Time: Turkish Jews as "Strangers" and the Semiotics of Reclassification', American Anthropologist 112, no. 3 (2010): 384–96; Tanıl Bora, 'Futbolda Erkeklik, Militarizm, Milliyetçilik: Tek Kale' [Masculinity, Militarisim and

Nationalism in Football: One Goal], in Nurseli Yeşim Sünbüloğlu (ed.), Erkek Millet Asker Millet: Türkiye'de Militarizm, Milliyetçilik, Erkek(lik) ler, [Male Nation, Soldier Nation: Militarism, Nationalism and Masculinities in Turkey], Istanbul: Iletişim Yayınları, 2013.

- 178 When Erdoğan returned. Morris, The New Turkey, p. 3.
- 178 'Look at Galatasaray's Sneijder . . .'. 'Cumhurbaşkanı Erdoğan, Sneijder'in Türkiye Açıklamasını Övdü' [President Erdoğan Praised Sneijder's Turkey statement], Haberler.com, 24 March 2017.
- 179 'I ask for my transfer ...'. 'Jose Sosa'dan Açıklama! Beşiktaş'tan Ayrılıyor
 ...' [Statement from Jose Sosa! He is leaving Beşiktaş...], Fanatik 11 July
 2016.
- 179 'Turkey is no more dangerous . . .'.'Ben Buradayım' [I'm Here], Fotomaç, 30 March 2017.
- 179 'Nice to be back'Türkiye'imiz çok Güzel' [Our Turkey is Fantastic], Fotomaç 15 August 2016.
- 180 'The enemy of the Turks 'Facia: Türk Düşmanı İşkoç Hakem Beşiktaş'ı Kiev'de Katletti' [Disaster: Enemy of the Turks Scottish Referee Slaughtered Beşiktaş in Kiev], Fotomaç, 7 December 2016.
- 180 'I'm not actually someone . . .'. Mehmet Demirkol, 'Kıyım!' [Slaughter!] anatik, 7 December 2016.
- 180 'The Scottish referee . . .'. Turgay Demir, 'Türk Düşmanlığı!' [Hostility to Turks!], Fotomaç, 7 December 2016.
- 181 Even the UK ambassador. 'Ingiliz Büyükelçi Richard Moore'dan hakeme tepki' [response to the referee from English Ambassador Richard Moore], Hürriyet, 7 December 2016.
- 181 The French parliament. Amelia Gentleman, 'French Public given Veto on Turkey's EU Membership', The Guardian, 2 October 2004.
- 181 Johnson's Turkish cousin. Laura Pitel, 'Boris Johnson's Turkish Cousin's View? Don't Take Him Seriously', The Mail on Sunday, 19 June 2016.
- 181 After the ISIS bombing. 'UEFA Refuses Minute of Silence for Istanbul Atatürk Airport Victims', Daily Sabah, 29 June 2016.
- 182 In the days following. 'UEFA'nın Oyunu Mu?' [is this UEFA's game?] Fotomaç, 8 December 2016.
- 182 It is a neat displacement. White, Muslim Nationalism, p. 109.
- 182 'On the pitch 'Türkleri de Kebabı Da Severim' [I like both Turks and Kebabs], Fotomaç, 10 December 2016.
- 183 The paper printed. Edward Holt, 'Tabloid campaign forces referee into hiding', Guardian, 30 June 2004.
- 183 A year later. Denis Campbell, 'I'm Off!', The Observer, 13 March 2005.

9. The Emperor

180 In Demirspor's first season. Mehmet Şenol, Fatih Terim: 50. Yaşında Nice Mutlu Yıllara [Fatih Terim: Happy Birthday at 50], 2003, published by the author.

- 190 Terim's first season. Şenol, Fatih, p. 23.
- 190 Despite being a defender. Şenol, Fatih, p. 25
- 191 Literally, 'rough uncle'. Ryan Gingeras, Heroin, Organized Crime, and the Making of Modern Turkey, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2014, pp. 45-47.
- 191 In 1980 he was arrested. Hilal Gülyurt, "'Samantha' Olduğu Zamanlarda Fatih Terim' [Fatih Terim in the time of 'Samantha'], FourFourTwo, 15 October 2016.
- 191 'I don't wear my jacket . . .'. Şenol, Fatih, p. 29.
- 191 The common narrative. Şenol, Fatih, p. 27.
- 191 He head-butted. 'Yıl 1983, Erol Togay-Fatih Terim Kavgası' [Year 1983, Erol Togay-Fatih Terim quarrel], Hürriyet, http://fotogaleri.hurriyet.com.tr/ galeridetay/59180/155/3/yil-1983-erol-togay-fatih-terim-kavgasi.
- 191 The following year. Gülyurt, 'Samantha'.
- 191 In 1985, in a match against Antalyaspor. 'Fatih: "Tükürük Bana Yakışmaz, Cezayı Hakettim. . ." [Fatih: 'Spitting doesn't befit me, I deserved the punishment. . .'], Milliyet, 12 February 1985.
- 191 Terim was stripped. 'Fatih: "Futbolu Bırakıyorum" [Fatih: 'I'm quitting football'], Milliyet, 6 April 1985.
- 192 While in Izmir. Şenol, Terim, p. 31.
- 192 Terim eagerly consumed. Şenol, Terim, p. 33.
- 195 'Listen to me carefully...'. Gürkan Karadağ, 'Fatih Terim'in Motive Tarzı' [Fatih Terim's Style of Motivation], YouTube, 4 August 2007, https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=5scktEoInIE.
- 195 Mehmet Şenol, a former editor. Şenol, Terim, p. 35.
- 197 'Believe kids, believe!...' 'Çocuklar inanın inanın çocuklar / Güzel günler göreceğiz güneşli günler / Motorları maviliklere süreceğiz / Şampiyonluk şarkıları söyleyeceğiz'. The chant is adapted from Nazim Hikmet's 1930's poem, 'Nikbinlik'.
- 198 The sociologist Cem Emrence. Cem Emrence, 'Playing With Global City: e Rise and Fall of a Turkish Soccer Team." The Journal of Popular Culture 40, no. 4, 2007, pp. 630–42.
- 198 In the dressing room. Sametcimbom, 'UEFA Finali Öncesi Soyunma Odası (Fatih Terim)', [The dressing room before the UEFA Final (Fatih Terim)], YouTube, 15 August 2007, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=nkiAbbNRwyU.
- 199 'We're 1-0 in front! . . .'. Cakir0003, 'Arsenal Galatasaray UEFA finali penaltılar HQ' [Arsenal Galatasaray UEFA Final penalties HQ], YouTube, 15 May 2011.
- 199 'We can't succeed . . .'. Şenol, Terim, p. 37.
- 201 The fans loved his attacking style. 'You're the One for Me, Fatih', The Guardian, 23 January 2001.
- 201 'A really strange fellow . . .'. Andrea Pirlo, I Think Therefore I Play, London: Backpage, 2004, p. 79.

- 202 'Playing dirty suits them . . .'. 'Medeniyet Utandı' [Ashamed of civilization] Hürriyet, 13 November 2005.
- 202 Terim is captured on video footage. FenerimHerşeyim, 'Fatih Terim Öldürün Emri Türkiye İsviçre' [Fatih Terim's order to kill, Turkey-Switzerland], YouTube, 29 March 2015, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=HX-WE5OfNxDU.
- 202 Alpay kicked the Swiss midfielder. Ben Lyttleton, 'Swiss Fear a Turkish Backlash over Battle of Istanbul', Daily Mail, 31 May 2008.
- 203 Sports minister Mehmet Ali Şahin. 'Turkey Lashes out at FIFA Boss Blatter', ABC News, 17 November, 2005.
- 203 'After the events . . .'. Alp Ulagay, 'Hüzün, Bahis, Kurşun Türk Futbolunun Düşüş Yılları' [Sadness, Betting, Bullets – Turkish Football's Years of Decline], Hürriyet, 26 February 2006.
- 205 His adversary was Selahattin Aydoğdu. Steve Goodman, 'Turkey National Team Coach Fatih Terim Facing Police Probe after "Leading Gang Who Wrecked Kebab House", The Sun, 18 July 2017.
- 205 Aydoğdu gave a statement. Alaçatı'daki Kavgada Fatih Terim ve Damatları Karakolluk Oldu' [the quarrel in Alaçatı: Fatih Terim and his son in laws end up in custody], Cumhuriyet, 15 July 2017.
- 205 'I spoke to this guy . . .'. 'Bir Babanın Evlatlarına Sahip Çıkması' [A Father Protects his Children], Fotomaç, 20 July 2017.
- 206 'They say that Turkey's . . .'. 'Bir babanın', Fotomaç.
- 206 'A tough, hot-blooded son . . .'. Press clipping shown to author in the office of Turhan Demirdal, a childhood friend of Fatih Terim, 18 March 2016.
- 206 (he is said to be close). Gingeras, Heroin, p. 247; Ecevit Kılıç, Futbol ve Mafya: Kirli Kramponlar [Football and Mafia: Dirty Boots], Istanbul: Bilgi Karınca, 2004, pp. 151-156; Cem Ulucan and Murat Gürkan, 'Terim'den Ağar'a Ziyaret' [Terim visits Ağar], Hürriyet, 1 June 2012.
- 207 'Some non-football issues . . .'. 'Fatih Terim Steps down as Turkish National Football Team Coach', Hurriyet Daily News, 26 July 2017.
- 207 'I did not resign . . .'. 'Fatih Terim: Istifa Etmedim, Görevime Son Verildi' [I didn't resign, my position was terminated], Hürriyet, 30 July 2017.

10. Amazons

- 209 'Woman; in the War of Independence ...'Bugünkü Fotomaç'ı Kadınlar Hazırladı!' [Today's Fotomaç was prepared by Women!] Fotomaç, 8 March 2017.
- 210 Women make up less than 20 per cent of the crowd. Itir Erhart, 'Women, Islamic Feminism and Children Only Soccer in Erdoğan's Turkey: Empowerment or Discrimination', in Sport in Islam and in Muslim Communities, Alberto Testa and Mahfoud Amara (eds.), London: Routledge, 2016, p. 71.
- 212 FN. The official number. Dilek Kurban, 'Non-Discrimination Turkey', European Commission Report, 2015, p. 36.
- 212 Turkey's first president never banned. Mango, Atatürk, pp. 434-435.

- 212 In 1997, after the military. Jonathan Head, 'Quiet end to Turkey's college headscarf ban', BBC News, 31 December 2010.
- 212 Pro-secularist demonstrations were held. 'Huge Rally for Turkish Secularism', BBC News, 29 April 2007.
- 212 The military threatened. Firat Cengiz and Lars Hoffmann, Turkey and the European Union: Facing New Challenges and Opportunities, London: Routledge, 2013, p. 186.
- 213 Secularist newspaper Cumhuriyet. White, Muslim Nationalism, p. 89
- 213 On 28 August 2007. Pope and Pope, Turkey, pp. 339-340.
- 214 'Our district is the boys' district . . .' 'Semtimiz Erkek Semti. . . / Üzerimden eksilmesin bayrağımın gölgesi'.
- 214 Itir Erhart, a university professor. Itir Erhart, 'Ladies of Besiktas: A Dismantling of Male Hegemony at Inönü Stadium', International Review for the Sociology of Sport 48, no. 1, 2011, p. 84.
- 215 Men who penetrate. Gül Özyeğin, New Desires, New Selves: Sex, Love, and Piety among Turkish Youth, New York: New York University Press, 2015, p. 252.
- 215 The anthropologist Yağmur Nuhrat. Nuhrat, Fair Enough?
- 216 The TFF still referred. Tanıl Bora, 'Seyircisiz, Yani Sırf Kadınlarla Çocuklar.' [Spectatorless. That is, only Women and Children] Radikal, 26 March 2014.
- 216 In the 1960s. Erhart, 'Ladies', p. 91.
- 217 The dominant ideology. Martin Stokes, "Strong as a Turk": Power, Performance and Representation in Turkish Wrestling', Sport, Identity and Ethnicity, Jeremy MacClancy (ed.), Oxford: Berg, 1996, pp. 34-5.
- 217 'Cimbom [Galatasaray], what's going on?. 'Cim Bom N'oluyor? / Götün Başın oynuyor'.
- 218 'I might show you something . . .'. 'Sana bir şey göstersem, kasıktan dize kadar . . . / Çıktım taşın üstüne açtım bacaklarımı /Altımdan geçen Fener yesin taşaklarımı'.
- 218 'It can't be women's doing . . .'. Erhart, 'Women', p. 74.
- 218 At one match. Erhart, 'Women', p. 74.
- 218 FN. Galatasaray had female football sides. Efkan Bucak , 'Galatasaray, Kadın Futbol Şubesini Kapattı' [Galatasaray Closed Its Women's Football Branch], Karar, 6 October 2016; 'Galatasaray Transfers 16/17', Transfermarkt.com.
- 219 Rare is the case. Sam Borden, 'In Italy, a Top Club Stands Alone in Supporting Women's Soccer', The New York Times, 10 February 2016.
- 220 Mevhibe İnönü. Ece Temelkuran, Turkey: The Insane and the Melancholy. London: Zed Books, 2016, p. 73.
- 220 Although virginity testing was banned. Ayşe Parla, 'The "Honor" of the State: Virginity Examinations in Turkey', Feminist Studies 27, no. 1, 2001, p. 66.
- 222 It is this perception. Ayla Jean Yackley, 'Turkey's Erdogan Says Birth

Control "Treason" against Turkish Lineage', Reuters, 22 December 2014.

- 222 'I expect three or four children ...'. 'Töre'nin Mutlu Günü' [Töre's happy day], Fotomaç, 22 October 2017.
- 222 Because childbearing has become. See Serpil Sancar, Türk Modernleşmesinin Cinsiyeti: Erkekler Devlet, Kadınlar Aile Kurar [The Gender of Turkish Modernisation: Men build states, women build families], Istanbul: Iletişim Yayınları, 2017.
- 223 Some accounts locate. Adrienne Mayor, The Amazons: Lives and Legends of Warrior Women Across the Ancient World, Princeton and Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2014.
- 227 The country has the lowest maternal. 'LMF1.2 Maternal employment', OECD Family Database, https://www.oecd.org/els/family/LMF_1_2_ Maternal_Employment.pdf
- 227 When asked why they were not in work. Aslı E. Mert, 'The Diverse Barriers to Women's Employment in Turkey', Global Network Perspectives, 31 March 2017.
- 228 After reading in the press. 'Türkiye'nin Ilk Başörtülü Futbolcusu' [Turkey's first covered (female) footballer], Hürriyet, 6 February 2016.
- 229 Ariel washing powder. 'TFF Ile PG Türkiye Sponsorluk Anlaşması Imzaladı' [TFF has signed a sponsorship agreement with PG Turkey], Fanatik, 22 May 2017.

11. Manchester

- 232 'They have gone in one terrific step . . .'. Hotham, The Turks, p. 72.
- 232 In the late 1970s. Nermin Abadan-Unat, Turks in Europe: From Guestworker to Transnational Citizen, Oxford: Berghahn, 2011, p. 15.
- 236 My family and I...'. Yasin Madyb Ilgun, "I Will Always Be Turkish" Why Ozil Is Worshipped in Istanbul', Goal.com, 9 April 2013.
- 236 Özil, by contrast. 'Arsenal Star Mesut Ozil Blasted by Politician for Not Singing German National Anthem', The Daily Express, 5 June 2016.
- 239 'Which side do they cheer for? . . .' Andrew Johnson, 'Lord Tebbit's Test for Migrants: Who Did Your Grandfather Fight for in the War?' The Guardian, 28 November 2014.
- 242 'To re-territorialise their identity . . .' Paul Basu, Highland Homecomings: Genealogy and Heritage Tourism in the Scottish Diaspora, London: Routledge, 2007, p. 28.
- 243 'I was born in England . . .' Izzet, Muzzy, p. 19.
- 244 'I remember the other players . . .' Izzet, Muzzy, p. 22.
- 245 'They accepted me . . .' Izzet, Muzzy, p. 190.
- 246 'Go back to Turkey . . .'Nick Ellerby, 'Colin Kazim-Richards: "A Lot of My Cousins and Friends Are in Jail or Dead"", The Guardian, 2 March 2017.
- 246 On the eve of Euro 2016. 'National soccer team "no longer German," says right-wing leader', Public Radio International, 3 June 2016.
- 247 In 2002 there were over 2.5 million. Saunders, Arrival Cities, p. 247.

- 247 Such a policy has allowed. Ruth Mandel, Cosmopolitan Anxieties: Turkish Challenges to Citizenship and Belonging in Germany, London: Duke University Press, 2008, pp. 67-68.
- 247 'Players like Mesut . . .' Tunç Kayacı, 'Bu Türkler'e dikkat!' [Pay attention to these Turks!], Fotomaç, 27 April 2016.
- 247 And the colour red. Carol Delaney, The Seed and the Soil: Gender and Cosmology in Turkish Village Society, Berkeley: University of California Press, 1991, pp. 142-143.
- 247 A 2014 book. Stefan Ihrig. Atatürk in the Nazi Imagination, London: Belknap, 2014, p. 203.
- 247 When, in 2017. 'AfD Takes to Political Soapbox in Wake of Turkish Referendum', Daily Sabah, 21 April 2017.
- 248 So in fact just 14 per cent. Roughly 420,000 of Germany's three million-strong diaspora voted 'yes'. See, 'Türkiye Geneli Referandum Sonuçları: İllere Göre Evet Hayır Oy Oranları' [Turkey General Referendum Results: Percentage of Yes and No votes by province], NTV, http://referandum.ntv.com.tr/.
- 248 'If you believe ...'. 'Theresa May's Conference Speech in Full', The Daily Telegraph, 5 October 2016.
- 249 Erdoğan told German Turks. 'Two Unamalgamated Worlds', Economist, 3 April 2008.
- 249 Germany's foreign minister. Helen Pidd, 'Germany Hits Back after Turkish PM Tells Immigrants to Resist Assimilation', The Guardian, 28 February 2011.

12. Trabzon

- 254 It was the foreigners. Ali Eroğul, 'Trabzonspor Tarihi Üzerine Bir Deneme'[an essay on Trabzonspor history], in Trabzon'u Anlamak [Understanding Trabzon], Güven Bakırezer and Yücel Demirer (eds.), Istanbul: Iletişim Yayınları, 2009, pp. 342-343; Sevecen Tunç, Mektepliler, Münevverler, Meraklılar: Trabzon'da Futbolun Toplumsal Tarihi [Students, Intellectuals, Aficionados: The Social History of Football in Trabzon, Istanbul: İletişim Yayınları, 2011, p. 28.
- 254 The war and its aftermath. Charles King, The Black Sea: A History, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2004, p. 210.
- 254 When the Russian army. Eugene Rogan, The Fall of the Ottomans: The Great War in the Middle East, London: Penguin, 2015, pp. 183-184.
- 254 For many it is unambiguously. Rogan, The Fall, p. 424 fn 17; Taner Akçam, The Young Turks' Crime against Humanity: The Armenian Genocide and Ethnic Cleansing in the Ottoman Empire. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2012.
- 254 The Turkish state still rejects. For a good summary of the debate, see Andrew Finkel, Turkey: What Everyone Needs to Know, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012, pp. 175-181.

- 255 It also affected. Clark, Twice a Stranger, pp. 108-130.
- 255 Amidst the upheaval. Nergis Canefe, 'The Legacy of Forced Migrations in Modern Turkish Society: Remembrance of the Things Past?' Balkanologie 5, no. 1–2, 2001.
- 255 It published one of. Süleyman Rıza, Asosyeşin Futbol [Association Football], Trabzon İdman Ocağı Neşriyatı: 1, Trabzon: Serasi Matbaası, 1338 [1922]. Mentioned in Eroğul, 'Trabzonspor', p. 343.
- 255 In 1963 İdmangücü. Eroğul, 'Trabzonspor', p. 345.
- 255 The 1960s were a difficult time. King, Black Sea, p. 246
- 256 Despite the introduction. Gökaçtı, Bizim İçin, p. 219.
- 256 The TFF announced. Gökaçtı, Bizim İçin, pp. 222-226.
- 256 It took a threat. Gökaçtı, Bizim İçin, pp. 230-231.
- 256 Across Turkey, fans of sides. Gökaçtı, Bizim İçin, pp. 223-226.
- 257 In many places. Bora and Erdoğan, 'Dur Tarih', pp. 225-226.
- 257 Sintered together from. Eroğul, 'Trabzonspor', p. 345.
- 257 'We were the sons . . .'. Eroğul, 'Trabzonspor', p. 347.
- 258 The 1970s was a period. Eroğul, 'Trabzonspor', p. 346.
- 260 He received his answer. 'Trabzonspor v Fenerbahce Abandoned after Fan Assaults Referee', Daily Telegraph, 25 April 2016.
- 260 It took a 2 a.m. phonecall. 'Turkey President Intervenes after Football Boss Takes Referees Hostage', The Guardian, 30 October 2015.
- 260 Challenged over that incident. 'Arrest Warrant Issued for "sexist" Former Trabzonspor Chairman', Hürriyet Daily News, 23 June 2016.
- 260 When Dincdağ came out. Burcu Karakaş and Bawer Çakır, Erkeklik Ofsayta Düşünce: Futbol, Eşcinsellik ve Halil İbrahim Dinçdağ'ın Hikayesi [Masculinity Offside: Football, Homosexuality and the Story of Halil Ibrahim Dinçdağ], Istanbul: İletişim Yayınları, 2013.
- 262 In 2006, a priest. Annette Grossbongardt, 'Trouble in Turkey: Fear Prevails after Priest's Murder', Spiegel Online, 12 April 2006.
- 262 A seventeen-year-old. Oktem, Angry, pp. 150-151.
- 262 In Trabzon, some football fans. Ömür Avcı, Mikail Pelit, and Adnan Poyraz, 'Statlarda Gergin Gün' [A Tense Day in Stadiums], Milliyet, 29 January 2007.
- 263 On the morning of 3 July. 'Aziz Yıldırım Gözaltına Alındı' [Aziz Yıldırım Arrested], Hürriyet, 3 July 2011.
- 264 Aziz Yıldırım, the club president. 'Fener'e 3 Yıl Üst Üste Şampiyonluk Sözü' [Promise to Fener of Three Years of Back to Back Championships], Haber7, 15 May 2009.
- 264 According to prosecutors. 'Işte Şike İddianamesinin Tam Metni' [Here's the Full Text of the Match Fixing Indictment], Takvim, 9 December 2011.
- 265 The imam put his mind at ease. xPHASISx, Şike Tapesi 8 Ibrahim Akın Hoca Dini Bütün Ahlaksız Modeli [Match Fixing Tape 8: Ibrahim Akin Imam the Full Immoral Model], YouTube, 2 January 2017. https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=p6plL1CuPTA.

- 265 The imam later claimed. 'Şike Fetvasını Veren Emekli Imam Gerekçesini Açıkladı' [Retired Imam Who Gave a Match Fixing Fatwa Reveals The Truth], Hürriyet, 16 July 2011.
- 265 In total, the indictment. 'Işte Şike', Takvim.
- 265 Turkish football has long been dogged. Kılıç, Futbol ve Mafya.
- 267 Later he would be accused. John Simpson, 'Turkey "had Dissident Murdered" in London', The Times, 27 September 2016.
- 265 FN. In 1988, he brought. Erdem Kabadayı, 'Malatya'daki Brezilyalılar' [The Brazilians in Malatya], FourFourTwo, 19 April 2015.
- 266 'I am a Fenerbahçe fan . . .'. 'Yıldırım'in tutuklanmasına Erdoğan'dan yorum' [statement from Erdoğan on the Aziz Yıldırım charge], CNN Türk, 10 July 2011.
- 266 In December 2011. 'Turkey Approves Reduced Penalties for Match-Fixing and Hooliganism', Al Arabiya News, 10 December 2011.
- 266 'We have to identify . . .'Başbakan Erdoğan'dan "Şike" Açıklaması' ['Match Fixing' Statement from Prime Minister Erdoğan], Haberler.com, 22 March 2012.
- 266 New chairman Yıldırım Demirören. 'Turkey Eases Match-Fixing Rules', Al Jazeera, 1 May 2012.
- 266 In May, the TFF ethics committee. Daren Butler, 'Soccer-Players Banned in Turkish Match-Fixing Probe', Reuters, 7 May 2012.
- 266 Demirören said that. 'Doubts and Protests Grow on Rigging Rule in Turkey', Hürriyet Daily News, 3 May 2012.
- 266 In July 2012. 'Turkish Football Guilty of Match-Fixing, Court Rules', Hürriyet Daily News, 3 July 2012.
- 267 In his defence statement. 'Yıldırım: Şike Öyle Değil, Böyle Yapılır' [The Match Fixing Wasn't Like That, It was Like This], Hürriyet, 21 February 2012.
- 267 They were bent. 'Günay: Tarikatlar Kulübün İçinde Yapılanamaz!' [Günay: The Sects Can't Enter Our Club!], Radikal, 27 July 2011.
- 267 In 2015, three years after. 'Fenerbahce Chairman Acquitted over Match-Fixing Charges in Retrial', The Guardian, 9 October 2015.
- 267 Kenan Başaran, a sports journalist. Kenan Başaran, Arkadan Müdahale: 3 Temmuz Şike Davası Süreci [Intervention From Behind: The Story of the 3 July Match Fixing Case] Istanbul: İletişim Yayınları, 2013.
- 269 The image went viral. 'Trabzonspor Player Sent off for Showing Referee the Red Card against Galatasaray', The Guardian, 21 February 2016.
- 269 The day after the incident. 'Trabzonspor Fans Show Support to Salih Dursun over Red Card', BBC Sport, 22 February 2016.

13. Gezi

- 276 Çarşı began life. Sema Tuğçe Dikici, Çarşı: Bir Başka Taraftarlık [Çarşı: Another Kind of Fandom], Ankara: Dipnot Yayınları, 2009, pp. 75-77.
- 277 'It was our neighbourhood ...' Ersin Kana (dir.), Asi Ruh [Rebel Soul],

Pancard Kalan, 2008.

- 278 'We had to burn our books at home'. Ayhan Güner (AyhancArsibjk), '1980 darbesini yaşadım, evde kitapları bile yakmak zorunda kaldık, 35 yıl geçti yaşanılan acılarla olgunlaştık, demokrasiyi içselleştirdik' [I lived through the 1980 coup, we had to burn the books at home, over the past 35 years not without pain we have matured, demoracy has been internalised], 16 July 2016, 1:46pm Tweet.
- 278 The first elected civilian. Öktem, Angry, p. 69. Pope and Pope, Turkey, pp. 155-176.
- 278 Çarşı's decision to position. Cem Semercioğlu, 'Beşiktaş Tribününün "Yılmaz Güney'i: Optik Mehmet" [The Yılmaz Güney of the Beşiktaş Terraces: Optical Mehmet], Express, 5 October 1996.
- 278 Knowing that a wider. John McManus, 'Been There, Done That, Bought the T-Shirt: Beşiktaş fans and the commodification of football in Turkey', International Journal of Middle East Studies 45, no. 1, 2013, p. 7.
- 278 Optik died in 2007. 'Beşiktaş'ın Optik Başkanı' [Beşiktaş's Optik Başkan], Cumhüriyet, 25 July 2016.
- 279 For all the anti-capitalist rhetoric. McManus, 'Been There', pp. 8-20.
- At Beşiktaş a tradition. In 2015 Özdil published a book featuring some of his most famous designs. Erol Özdil, Çarşı: 35 Yılın Pankartları Eski Tribün Kavgaları Deplasman Anıları [Çarşı: 35 years of banners, old tribune scraps and away match memories], Istanbul: Siyah Beyaz Kitap, 2015.
- 279 After the government. Özdil, Çarşı, p. 94.
- 279 When Orhan Pamuk. Dikici, Çarşı, p. 118.
- 281 Other Beşiktaş fans. 'Çarşı Nedir?' [What is Çarşı?], BJK 1903, https://bjk-1903-2003.tr.gg/%C7ar%26%23351%3B%26%23305%3B-Nedir-f-.htm.
- 281 Such playfulness is inclusive. Elif Batuman, 'The View from the Stands', New Yorker, 7 March 2011.
- 281 Tighter abortion laws. Constanze Letsch, 'Istanbul Hospitals Refuse Abortions as Government's Attitude Hardens', The Guardian, 4 February 2015.
- 281 Buildings sprang up on previously free land. Ayla Jean Yackley, 'Turkey Opens Bridge between Continents in Megaproject Drive', Reuters, 26 August 2016.
- 281 The government was using. Gareth Jenkins, 'The Ergenekon Verdicts: Chronicle of an Injustice Foretold', The Turkey Analyst 6, no. 14, 13 August 2013; Ece Toksabay, 'Turkish Court Sentences 322 Military Officers to Jail', Reuters, 21 September 2012.
- 281 Media corporations unsympathetic. Finkel, Captured.
- 281 Alcohol adverts were banned. 'Not so Good for You', The Economist, 1 June 2013.
- 282 Originally an Armenian cemetery. See Ayşe Parla and Ceren Ozgül, 'Property, Dispossession, and Citizenship in Turkey; Or, the History of the Gezi Uprising Starts in the Surp Hagop Armenian Cemetery', Public Culture 28, no. 3, 2016, pp. 617–53.

- 282 Developers won permission. 'Why Is Gezi Park so Important?' BBC News, 7 June 2013.
- 282 FN. In the 1920s. Yüce, Idmancı, pp. 65-72.
- 283 The picture, along with news. Ruth Sherlock, 'Lady in the Red Dress and Her Dream of a Turkish Rebirth', Daily Telegraph, 8 June 2013.
- 283 When it finally subsided. Constanze Letsch, 'A Year after the Protests, Gezi Park Nurtures the Seeds of a New Turkey' The Guardian, 29 May 2014.
- 283 FN. The number of deaths. Umut Uras, 'The Killing of Ali Ismail Korkmaz', Al Jazeera, 7 February 2014; '15-Year-Old Gezi Victim Berkin Elvan Dies after 269 Days in Coma', Hürriyet Daily News, 11 March 2014.
- 283 'We were actually followers . . .'. Çarşı and Forza Beşiktaş, Çarşı Geliyooor! Tribünün Asi Çocuklarından Türkiye'yi Sarsan Haziranın Hikayesi [Çarşı Is Coming! From the Rebel Kids of the Terrace, the Story of the June that Shook Turkey], Istanbul: Okuyanus, 2013, p. 19.
- 284 'Let me put it like this . . .'. Çarşı Geliyooor!, p. 14.
- 284 The image of the yellow. Esra Gürmen, 'Talking to Besiktas' Bulldozer Joyriding Fans About Their Role In the Turkish Uprising', VICE, 12 June 2013.
- 284 A day after the bulldozer. Çarşı Geliyooor!, p. 113.
- 284 A film of the same name. Farid Eslam and Oliver Waldhauer (dirs.), Istanbul United, Mind Riot Media, 2014.
- 285 The Ivorian international. 'Erdoğan'dan Drogba Yorumu' [Erdoğan comment on Drogba] Haberturk, 19 February 2013.
- 286 A 2008 report. Mustafa Aykol, 'Turks' Paranoia Explained by Their Past', Al-Monitor, 11 November 2014.
- 286 'Give us the word . . .' Luke Harding and Constanze Letsch, 'Erdoğan demands end to Turkey protests', The Guardian, 7 June 2013.
- 287 'Something extraordinary had been born ...' Alexander Christie-Miller, 'Occupy Gezi: From the Fringes to the Centre, and Back Again', The White Review, July 2013.
- 288 A few months after. 'Üç Takımın Taraftar Gruplarına Büyük Operasyon', [Big operation against fan groups of the [Big] Three teams] Milliyet, 27 September 2013.
- 288 Prosecutors were seeking sentences. Selin Bucak, 'Turkish Soccer Fans Accused of Plotting Coup, Reuters, 12 September 2014.
- 288 'I'm not sure whether to laugh or cry . . .' Ümit Türk, '"Bizi Oraya Kamu Görevlileri Çağırdı" ['State officials summoned us there'], Hürriyet, 9 September 2014.
- 288 Yakışkan noted drily. Türk, 'Bizi'.
- 289 Human Rights Watch. 'Turkey: Football Fans on Trial for "Coup", Human Rights Watch, 15 December 2014.
- 289 'If we had that kind of power . . .'Temelkuran, The Insane, p. 137.
- 289 In December 2015. 'All Defendants Acquitted in Coup Case against Turkish Football Fan Group çArşı', Hürriyet Daily News. 29 December 2015.
- 289 The following year. 'Turkish Court Convicts 244 Protesters over Gezi Park

Protests', Hürriyet Daily News, 23 October 2015.

- 289 In the months that followed. Constanze Letsch, 'Leaked Tapes Prompt Calls for Turkish PM to Resign', The Guardian, 25 February 2014.
- 289 He claimed that. Samia Nakhoul and Nick Tattersall, "Turkish PM Says Tapes of Talk with Son a Fabrication", Reuters, February 25, 2014.
- 290 'All the public's sympathy ...'. 'Fikret Orman'dan "Gezi" Değerlendirmesi' [Evaluation of 'Gezi' by Fikret Orman], Turkiyegazetesi.com.tr, 8 June 2013.
- 290 'They are behaving disgracefully . . .'. HARAMZADELER333, 'GEZİ 3 Erdoğan'dan Çarşı Grubunu Destekleyen Beşiktaş Yönetimine Tehdit Ve Küfür' [Gezi 3 - Threats and swearing from Erdoğan at the Beşiktaş management who supported Çarşı group], YouTube, 15 March 2014, https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=PYiwI3zg-Og
- 290 '[Çarşı] made a big mistake ...'. 'Beşiktaş Başkanı'ndan Çarşı'ya "Gezi" Eleştirisi: yanlış yaptılar' ['Gezi' criticism from the Beşiktaş president at Çarşı: they made a mistake], T24, 23 July 2013.
- 290 Orman defended the move. 'Fikret Orman'dan Zarrab ve haciz açıklaması' [statement from Fikret Orman on Zarrab and the confiscation], Milliyet, 16 April 2015.
- 290 'Beşiktaş is not the light ...'. 'çArşı: Ne Reza'nın Gözündeki Işık, Ne de Burak'ın Gerdiği Göğüs; Beşiktaş Vicdandır' [Çarşı: neither the light in Reza's eyes nor Burak's swelling breast: Beşiktaş have a conscience], Haberdar.com, 14 June 2017.
- 290 It wasn't until Zarrab. 'Beşiktaş, Reza Zarrab (Rıza Sarraf)'ın locasını sattı' [Beşiktaş sold Reza Zarrab (Rıza Sarraf)'s box], Haberturk, 27 April 2016.
- 291 Orman found himself. 'Vodafone Arena'da İnşaat Hızla İlerliyor' [Construction at the Vodafone Arena is Advancing Quickly], Haberler.com, 27 October 2015.
- 291 He disagreed with Çarşı's involvement. Fatih Vural, 'Çarşı Gezi'de Olmamalıydı' [Çarşı shouldn't have been at Gezi], Türkiye, 23 August 2013.
- 292 They were arrested. 'Nuriye-Semih Yaşasın Pankartı Açan Beşiktaş Taraftarı Tutuklandı' [Beşiktaş fans who opened a long live Nuriye-Semih banner have been arrested], Posta, 13 August 2017.
- 293 It feels as if public expression. 'Ahmet Şan'dan "İzmir Marşı" Açıklaması' [statement from Ahmet Şan on the 'Izmir March'], Hurriyet, 16 July 2017

14. Gaziantep

- 296 A total of 478 Syrian athletes. 'Most Notable Violations against Syrian Athletes', Syrian Network for Human Rights, 29 March 2017, p. 3.
- 297 His story is told. Talal Derki (dir.), Return to Homs, Proaction Film, 2013.
- 297 An estimated 11 million. 'Syria Emergency', UNHCR, http://www.unhcr. org/en-us/syria-emergency.html
- 298 In August 2012. Steve Fainaru, 'The Dictator's Team', ESPN.com, 11 May 2017.

- 301 By the end of 2016. 'Over 170,000 Syrian Babies Born in Turkey after Refugee Influx', Daily Sabah, 2 November 2016.
- 301 All registered Syrians. Zeynep Bilgehan, 'EU Funds 55 Projects for Refugees in Turkey', Hürriyet Daily News, 14 November 2017.
- 301 Schooling, though patchy. 'Turkey Educating Nearly 500,000 Syrian Children: Minister', Hürriyet Daily News, 17 November 2017.
- 304 in 2016 a new league. 'Suriyelilerin Kardeşlik Futbol Ligi'nde "Hedef Akademi" Şampiyon' ['Hedef Academi' became champions in the Syrian brotherhood football league'], Milliyet, 30 April 2017.
- 304 By autumn 2017. Nuray Babcan, 'Turkish Citizenship to Be Granted to 7,000 Syrians', Hürriyet Daily News, July 9, 2017.
- 308 'I want to say . . .'. Fainaru, Dictator's Team.

15. Diyarbakır

- 311 'Names that are not Turkish . . .'. Quoted in Kerem Öktem, 'The Nation's Imprint: Demographic Engineering and the Change of Toponymes in Republican Turkey', European Journal of Turkish Studies 7, 2008, p. 52.
- 312 For many thousands of years. Joost Jongerden and Jelle Verheij (eds.), Social Relations in Ottoman Diyarbekir, 1870-1915. Leiden and Boston: Brill, 2012, p. 5.
- 312 On a visit in November 1937, Mango, Atatürk, p. 517 and fn34, p. 619.
- 312 Officials were armed. Meltem Türköz. 'Surname Narratives and the State-Society Boundary: Memories of Turkey's Family Name Law of 1934', Middle Eastern Studies 43, no. 6, 2007, p. 900.
- 313 Suffixes from Armenian. Türköz, 'Surname Narratives', p. 895.
- 313 not simply to standardise. Senem Aslan, 'Incoherent State: The Controversy over Kurdish Naming in Turkey', European Journal of Turkish Studies 10, 2009, p. 10.
- 313 Between 1920 and 1990. Öktem, 'Nation's Imprint', p. 44.
- 313 'Kurds and Turks . . .'. Andrew Mango, 'Atatürk and the Kurds', Middle Eastern Studies 35, no. 4, 1999, p. 6.
- 313 'Within the political . . .' Mango, "Atatürk and the Kurds", p. 20
- 314 Army conscripts were given. De Bellaigue, Rebel Land, p. 169.
- 314 The club began life. Faruk Arhan, 'Bir kulüpten fazlası: Amedspor ya da "onların takımı" [More than a club: Amedspor or 'the team of them'], BBC Turkish, 9 February 2016
- 314 Mirroring the formation of Trabzonspor. Faruk Arhan, Diyarbakırspor: Düğünde Kalabalık, Taziyede Yalnız [Diyarbakırspor: Popular at the Wedding, Alone in Condolences], Istanbul: Iletişim Yayınları, 2012, p. 31.
- 314 'There wasn't a single transfer . . .' Arhan, Diyarbakırspor, p. 42.
- 315 Kurdish politics became entangled. Aliza Marcus, Blood and Belief: The PKK and the Kurdish Fight for Independence, London and New York: New York University Press, 2007, pp. 15-51
- 315 'There is no sign . . .'. Hotham, The Turks, p. 181.

- 315 The group started off. Marcus, Blood and Belief, pp. 7-11
- 315 They launched an assault. Marcus, Blood and Belief, pp. 79-81
- 315 The PKK attacked. Öktem, Angry, p. 89.
- 315 By 1992, it had recruited. Marcus, Blood and Belief, pp. 179-180
- 315 The 1990s the darkest days. Öktem, Angry, pp. 89-90 De Bellaigue, Rebel Land, p. 225
- 316 Millions were driven. Öktem, Angry, pp. 91-93.
- 316 'You bum, how could you forget . . .'. Marcus, Blood and Belief, p. 266.
- 316 In 1999, Öcalan was captured. Marcus, Blood and Belief, pp. 278-285
- 317 'Is not PKK leader . . .'. Bora and Erdoğan, 'Dur Tarih', p. 226.
- 317 In May 1993. Arhan, Diyarbakırspor, p. 84.
- 317 At away matches. Arhan, Diyarbakırspor, p. 85.
- 317 'We are a team of Turkey . . .'. Arhan, Diyarbakırspor, pp. 164–5.
- 318 Diyarbakırspor were in debt. Arhan, Diyarbakırspor, pp. 167–9
- 318 On 17 April 2011. Arhan, Diyarbakırspor, pp. 177-9.
- 318 'The Kurdish problem is not only . . .' 'Kürt sorunu benim sorunum' [The Kurdish problem is my problem], BBC Turkish, 12 August 2005.
- 318 It lifted the state of emergency. Mesut Yeğen, 'The Kurdish Peace Process in Turkey: Genesis, evolution and prospects', Working Paper, Istanbul Şehir University, Stiftung Mercator, Istanbul Policy Center, May 2015.
- 319 Turgut Özal. 'Turgut Özal kimdir? Ne zaman doğdu? Neden öldü?' [Who is Turgut Özal? When was he born? Why did he die?], Radikal, 29 April 2014.
- 319 'Think of a family' 'Turkey's finance minister of Kurdish origin says PKK tries to remove distinction between itself and Kurds', Daily Sabah, 9 September 2015.
- 319 In 2013, Öcalan ordered. 'Öcalan Calls on Kurdish Militants to Bid Farewell to Arms for a 'new' Turkey', Hürriyet Daily News, 21 March 2013.
- 319 The group's fighters. Yeğen, 'Kurdish Peace Process', p. 9.
- 320 In January 2015. 'Futbol Federasyonu'ndan Amedspor Cezası!' [Fine for Amedspor from the Football Federation!], Hürriyet, 16 January 2015.
- 320 The other team. Alp Ulagay, 'Artık Resmen Amedspor' [Now Officially Amedspor], Cumhuriyet, 23 August 2015.
- 320 On 20 July 2015. Alexander Christie-Miller, 'War Is Easy, Peace Is Hard', The White Review, October 2015.
- 321 The PKK responded. Christie-Miller, 'War is Easy'.
- 321 PKK-linked youth militia. 'The Human Cost of the PKK Conflict in Turkey: The Case of Sur', International Crisis Group, 17 March 2016
- 321 Huge numbers of civilians. 'The Human Cost', ICG.
- 321 As the conflict. 'Turkey's Erdogan Fight with Kurdish Militants to Continue until Last One "Liquidated", Reuters, 4 November 2015.
- 321 Over that period. 'Turkey: State Blocks Probes of Southeast Killings', Human Rights Watch, 11 July 2016.
- 321 In late January 2016. 'Southeast Killings', Human Rights Watch.
- 321 Human Rights Watch. 'Southeast Killings', Human Rights Watch

- 322 According to news stories. Veysel Polat, 'Amedspor: Taraftarlarımızı Dövüp Gözaltına Aldılar; Futbol Savaş Alanı Değildir!' [Amedspor: our fans were beaten and arrested; Football isn't a warzone!] T24, 28 January 2016.
- 322 At an Eskişehirspor–Antalyaspor match. 'Eskişehirspor tribünlerinde bir pankart: Aşk bodrumda yaşanıyor güzelim' [A banner on the Eskişehirspor terraces: love lives in Bodrum my dear], Diken, 15 February 2016.
- 323 Thousands were killed. Öktem, Angry Nation, pp. 35–7.
- 323 'We dedicate this victory'Turkish Player Handed 12-Match Ban for "ideological Propaganda" on Facebook', The Guardian, 5 February 2016.
- 323 Naki was charged. 'Deniz Naki'ye Beş Yıl Hapis Istemi' [5 year prison sentence demanded for Deniz Naki], Cumhüriyet, 5 October 2016.
- 325 Later on, in the reports. 'Star, Barışı 'Ayıplı' Buldu: Amedspor'un Pankartına Sansür' [Star (news) found peace 'shameful': Amedspor's banner censure], Diken, 9 February 2016.
- 327 'The punishment that the federation gave . . .' 'Uslu: 'Seyircisiz futbol güzel olmuyor'' [Uslu: 'Spectatorless Football is Not Great'], Milliyet, 9 February 2016.
- 329 The heads of. Kareem Shaheen, 'Turkey Arrests pro-Kurdish Party Leaders amid Claims of Internet Shutdown', The Guardian, 4 November 2016.
- 329 'There is no difference 'Ankara bombing: Erdogan seeks to widen terrorism definition', BBC News, 14 March 2016.
- 329 Footage from mobile phones. 'Turkish Federation Orders Five-Game Ban for Violence against Amedspor', Hürriyet Daily News, 29 April 2016.
- 329 When the team played away. 'Amedspor Kafilesine Sivas'ta Otel Verilmedi!' [The Amedspor convey wasn't allowed to stay in a Sivas hotel!] Hürriyet, 14 March 2016.
- 332 In the months ahead. 'Amedsporlu Deniz Naki Gözaltına Alınıp Serbest Bırakıldı' [Amedspor's Deniz Naki Arrested and Released], Hürriyet, 22 August 2017.

16. Inferno

- 335 'That brute which knows . . .'. Dante Alighieri, Inferno, translated by Robin Kirkpatrick, London: Penguin, 2013, p. 4
- 338 Gülen was born. Öktem, Angry, p. 128.
- 338 The Gülen movement. Öktem, Angry, pp. 128-129; Waldman and Caliskan, The New Turkey, pp. 62-66
- 339 The plan was. Ayşe Buğra and Osman Savaşkan, New Capitalism in Turkey: The Relationship between Politics, Religion and Business. London: Edward Elgar, 2014, pp. 109-144.
- 339 A group of figures. Gareth Jenkins, 'Between Fact and Fantasy: Turkey's Ergenekon Investigation', Central Asia-Caucasus Institute Silk Road Studies Program, August 2009; Dani Rodrik, 'The Plot Against the Generals',

June 2014: http://dro- drik.scholar.harvard.edu/files/dani-rodrik/files/plotagainst-the-generals. pdf

- 339 They arrested the sons. Letsch, 'Leaked'.
- 339 The AKP began. Laura Pitel and Mehul Srivastava, 'Turkey's Gülenists on the Run from Former Ally Erdoğan', Financial Times, 22 July 2016; Waldman and Caliskan, The New Turkey, pp. 75-76.
- 340 Between 2008 and 2012. Ufuk Şanlı, 'Birinci Lig'in Isim Bedeli 10 Milyon TL Idi, \$ Oldu' [The naming rights for the first league were 10 million Lira, now its \$10 million], Vatan, 12 August 2012.
- 340 The construction firm Dumankaya. 'Dumankaya Ailesi'ne ait şirketler TMSF'ye devredildi' [Companies owned by the Dumankaya family handed over to the TMSF], Hürriyet, 23 September 2016.
- 340 Sitting at the ceremony. Video Delisi, Hakan Şükür'ün 1995 Yılındaki Nikâhı [Hakan Şükür's 1995 wedding], YouTube, 26 June 2013, https:// www.youtube.com/watch?v=3UO- Sy0QQDIs
- 340 'To tell the truth ...'. 'Hakan Şükür'ün, Fethullah Gülen Hakkındaki Sözleri Ile Ilgili Olarak Ankara DGM Inceleme Başlattı' [An investigation has been started by Ankara DGM into Hakan Şükür's words about Fethullah Gülen], TGRT Haber, 8 July 2002.
- 340 When Queen. 'Queen meets Football Ace on Tour', BBC News, 16 May 2008.
- 340 But two years later. 'Hakan Şükür AKP'den Istifa Etti' [Hakan Şükür resigned from the AKP], Sözcü, 16 December 2013.
- 341 'This is what I have been saying . . .'. 'Aziz Yıldırım'dan "Cemaat" Paralel Yapı Açıklaması' [Statement From Aziz Yıldırım on the 'Cemaat' Parallel Structure], Cumhüriyet, 25 December 2013.
- 341 He said the 'evidence'. Emre Peker, 'Turkey Soccer Club Chief Sees Plot Behind His Conviction', The Wall Street Journal, 20 January 2014.
- 341 'The assertion that' Gulen Turkey's Invisible Man Casts Long Shadow', Wikileaks, Turkey, Ankara, 4 December 2009: https://wikileaks.org/ plusd/cables/09ANKARA1722_a.html
- 342 Later it was shown. Rodrik, Plot, p. 18; Jenkins, Between Fact and Fantasy.
- 342 He noted that. Gareth Jenkins, 'Football and Fethullah: The Gulen Movement's New Goals?', The Turkey Analyst 5, no. 11, 28 May 2012.
- 342 Elected governments have. Ryan Gingeras, 'Last Rites for a "Pure Bandit": Clandestine service, historiography and the origins of the Turkish "Deep State", Past & Present, no. 206, 2010, pp. 151–74.
- 342 As the academic Kerem Öktem. Öktem, Angry Nation, p. 10.
- 343 The Sports Writers Association. 'Sesin Duyulmadı TSYD!' [We Didn't Hear You TSYD!], Fotomaç, 19 July 2016.
- 343 Çarşı were criticised. 'Çarşı 4 Gün Sonra Darbeyi Kınadı' [Çarşı Condemned the Coup 4 Days Later], Ensonhaber, 19 July 2016.
- 343 At the headquarters. 'Hakan Şükür'ün Resimleri Müzeden Kaldırıldı'

[Hakan Şükür's Image Removed from the Museum], Al Jazeera Turk, 24 August 2016.

- 344 They didn't feel comfortable. 'KONDA Araştırması: "Demokrasi Nöbeti" Katılımcılarının Yüzde 84'ü AKP'li.' [KONDA research: the participants in 'Democracy Watches' are 84% AKP], Diken, 9 August 2016.
- Given that Gülen. 'ABD, 15 Temmuz'da Neden 2 Saat 50 Dakika Bekledi?'
 [Why did the US wait 2 hours and 50 minutes on 15 July?], Takvim, 20 September 2017.
- 344 Anti-Americanism soared. Richard Wike, Bruce Stokes, Jacob Poushter, and Janell Fetterolf, 'U.S. Image Suffers as Publics Around World Question Trump's Leadership', Pew Research Center, June 2017.
- 344 European nations were criticised. Tulay Karadeniz and Humeyra Pamuk 'Turkey's Erdogan Slams West for Failure to Show Solidarity over Coup attempt', Reuters, 29 July 2016.
- 345 They banned protests. Suzy Hansen, 'Inside Turkey's Purge', New York Times, 13 April 2017.
- 345 Those dismissed included. Hansen, 'Inside'; 'Turkey to Detain 121 Ex-Foreign Ministry Staff over Gulen Links: Media', Reuters, 26 October 2017.
- 345 At the TFF. 'TFF'de FETÖ Temizliği Başladı' [FETÖ cleaning started at TFF], Fotomaç, 24 July 2016.
- 345 ... dozens sacked. 'TFF'de 20 Isim FETÖ Üyesi, [29 names at the TFF are FETÖ members], Fotomaç, 6 August 2016
- 345 ... the head of the referee's commission. "İşte MHK'yi Yakan O Isim' [Here's the name that destroyed the MHK], Hürriyet, 3 August 2016.
- 345 The former national-team goalkeeper. 'Court Arrests Former Turkey International Goalkeeper on Gülen Charges', Hürriyet Daily News, 28 August 2017.
- 345 ... Konyaspor chairman. "ByLock" Kullandığı Iddiasıyla Gözaltına Alınan Konyaspor Başkanı Ahmet Şan Serbest Bırakıldı' [Konyaspor Chairman Ahmet Şan was arrested, accused of using 'ByLock', then released, T24, 22 August 2017.
- 345 ... ex-Başakşehir defender. 'Court Arrests', Hürryiet Daily News.
- 345 Sons of prominent politicians. Murat Yetkin, 'The Son-in-Law Dilemma for Turkish Justice', Hürriyet Daily News, 12 June 2017.
- 346 'Treating these sincere people . . .' 'Hakan Şükür AK Parti'den Istifa Etti' [Hakan Şükür resigned from the AK Party], NTV, 16 December 2013.
- 346 'I swear to God'.'Enes Kanter'den Tepki Çeken Gülen Tweeti' [The Gülen Tweet from Enes Kanter That Drew a Response], Hürriyet, 26 July 2016.
- 346 Kanter's father was arrested. 'Enes Kanter'in Babası Serbest Bırakıldı' [Enes Kander's Father has been Released] euronews, 8 June 2017.
- 346 Şükür's spent four months. 'FETO'cü Hakan Şükür'ün Babası Hakkında Karar Verildi', [Decision over FETÖ Member Hakan Şükür's Father], Akşam, 25 November 2016.
- 346 'My family were far away ...'. 'Hakan Ünsal'dan canlı yayında FETÖ iti-

rafi' [Criticism of FETO from Hakan Ünsal on live TV], Futbol Arena, 12 August 2016.

- 346 At first these would be. Caroline Tee, The Gülen Movement in Turkey: The Politics of Islam and Modernity, London: I.B. Tauris, 2016, pp. 29-33.
- 347 Gülen has repeatedly. Alistair Bell, and Ayla Jean Yackley, 'U.S.-Based Cleric Gulen Says "Categorically" Denies Coup Role Charges', Reuters, 16 July 2016.
- 347 He has also denied. 'Gülen Files Libel Suit Against Three Fenerbahçe Members', Today's Zaman, 31 May 2012, accessed at: https://fgulen.com/en/ press/news/32333-todays- zaman-gulen-files-libel-suit-against-three-fenerbahce-members.
- 347 Mustafa Kocabay. Bahadır Çekinkaya, 'Yanal FETÖ Baskısıyla Pes Etti' [Yanal quit with FETÖ Pressure], Sabah, 4 August 2016.
- 347 'One day I argued . . .'. Yılmaz Şenol, 'FETÖ'nün Dini Imanı Para!' [FETÖ's Priest and Religion is money!], Fotomaç, 13 August 2016, Haldun Akyüz, 'Cihat Arslan'dan FETÖ Isyanı!' [FETÖ Rebellion from Cihat Arslan!], 7 September 2016.
- 347 'Turkey's popular and beloved players ...'. "FETÖ'nün Eski Futbol Imamıyım" Dedi, Cemaatçi Futbolcuları Tek Tek Açıkladı' ['I am FETÖ's old football imam' he said and explained step by step the actions of the Gülenist footballers], Cumhuriyet, 10 August 2016.
- 348 Players such as Hakan Şükür. 'FETÖ'nün Eski Futbol Imamıyım'', Cumhüriyet.
- 348 But after the coup attempt. 'Fenerbahçe Takım Otobüsüne Yapılan Saldırıda FETÖ Şüphelisi Bekçi Olay Yerinde Nöbetçiymiş' [a FETO Suspect Was a Watchman In the Attack on the Fenerbahçe Team Bus] Hürriyet, 22 December 2016.
- 348 'I want research ...' Bahadır Çetinkaya, 'FETÖ Futbolculardan Para Topluyordu' [FETÖ Collected Money from Footballers], Fotomaç, 4 August 2016.
- 349 Gülenists were blamed. Kemal Göktaş, 'Roboski'nin Paşaları' [Roboski's Orchestrators], Cumhüriyet, 16 August 2016.
- 349 ... for the downing. Kiymet Sezer, 'Uçak krizini FETÖ çıkardı' [The Jet Crisis came from FETÖ], Yeni Şafak, 23 July 2016.
- 349 They were blamed. Fatih Ulaş, 'Gezi Kalkışması Baştan Sona FETÖ Tezgâhı Çıktı' [From Beginning to End, the Gezi Attempt Emerged as a FETÖ Conspiracy], Sabah, 1 June 2017.
- 349 ... the 2014 Soma mining disaster. Arrested manager in Soma mine disaster: "I didn't do it; FETÖ must have!", Birgün, 10 August 2016.
- 349 One Erdoğan adviser. Yiğit Bulut, 'Bozdağ'ın Önemli Cümlesi...' [Bozdağ's Important Sentence], Star, October 31, 2016.
- 350 Using the powers. Hansen, 'Inside'.
- 350 Among them was investigative. Darren Butler, 'Turkish Journalist Held, Accused of Spreading Propaganda: Lawyer', Reuters, 30 December 2016.

- 350 Boats that smuggled. Hansen, 'Inside'.
- 351 One of the judges. 'DHA: Ergenekon hakimi Fatih Mehmet Uslu ve şike davasının hakimi Bülent Kınay Yunanistan'a kaçarken yakalandı', [DHA: Ergenekon judge Fa- tih Mehmet Uslu and matchfixing trial judge Bülent Kınay detained escap- ing to Greece], BBC Turkish, 21 October 2017.